BERGMAN KERNEL, BALANCED METRICS AND BLACK HOLES

BY SEMYON KLEVTSOV

A dissertation submitted to the
Graduate School—New Brunswick
Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey
in partial fulfillment of the requirements
for the degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Graduate Program in Physics and Astronomy
Written under the direction of
Professor Michael Douglas
and approved by

New Brunswick, New Jersey
October, 2009

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Bergman kernel, balanced metrics and black holes

by Semyon Klevtsov

Dissertation Director: Professor Michael Douglas

In this thesis we explore the connections between the Kähler geometry and Landau

levels on compact manifolds. We rederive the expansion of the Bergman kernel on

Kähler manifolds developed by Tian, Yau, Zelditch, Lu and Catlin, using path integral

and perturbation theory. The physics interpretation of this result is as an expansion

of the projector of wavefunctions on the lowest Landau level, in the special case that

the magnetic field is proportional to the Kähler form. This is a geometric expansion,

somewhat similar to the DeWitt-Seeley-Gilkey short time expansion for the heat kernel,

but in this case describing the long time limit, without depending on supersymmetry. We

also generalize this expansion to supersymmetric quantum mechanics and more general

magnetic fields, and explore its applications. These include the quantum Hall effect in

curved space, the balanced metrics and Kähler gravity. In particular, we conjecture that

for a probe in a BPS black hole in type II strings compactified on Calabi-Yau manifolds,

the moduli space metric is the balanced metric.

ii

Acknowledgements

In the first place, I wish to thank my advisor Professor Michael Douglas for his guidance and support, as well as for sharing his inspiring insights. It has been a great intellectual pleasure and privilege to work with him.

I would also like to thank Daniel Friedan and Alexander Borisovich Zamolodchikov for many enlightening discussions over the years, and Steve Zelditch for more recent stimulating interactions. I am grateful to Steve and to Dimitra Karabali, Parameswaran Nair, Nathan Seiberg, Peter van Nieuwenhuizen, and also to my PhD committee members, for their interest and for useful discussions of the material presented here. Special thank you also goes to my mentors in Moscow: Dmitry Vladimirovich Gal'tsov, Anton Gerasimov, Sasha Gorsky and Alexei Yurievich Morozov.

It is my pleasure to thank many friends and colleagues at Rutgers, ITEP, Stony Brook and other places for their warm support and for the things I learned from them. A very partial list includes Emil Akhmedov, Sasha Alexandrov, Evgeny Andriyash, Yuri Chernyakov, Sasha Chervov, Frederik Denef, Valery Dolotin, Anatoly Dymarsky, Carl-Johan Eklund, Rouven Essig, Jean-François Fortin, Alberto García Raboso, Yutin Huang, José Juknevich, Sergei Kharchev, Anatoly Konechny, William Linch III, Alexei Litvinov, Serjio Lukic, Sergei Lukyanov, Dmitry Malyshev, Andrei Marshakov, Luca Mazzucato, Dmitry Melnikov, Andrei Mironov, Nikita Nekrasov, Sergey Oblezin, Dmitry Orlov, Andrei Parnachev, Vasily Pestun, Vladimir Poberezhny, Shidhar Ramanujam, Shlomo Razamat, Martin Roček, Yanir Rubinstein, Itai Ryb, David Sahakyan, Robert Schabinger, Kuver Sinha, Sasha Solovyov, Elena Suslova, Gonzalo Torroba, Dieter van den Bleeken, Korneel van den Broek, Pierre Vanhove and Andrei Zotov.

I gratefully acknowledge the hospitality of the members of YITP and Simons Center at Stony Brook during the last year. Also a special word of gratitude to Diane Soyak. Finally, thanks to Maria for her care and patience.

Dedication

Моим родителям

Table of Contents

Al	bstra	${f ct}$	ii		
Acknowledgements					
Dedication					
1.	Intr	oduction	1		
	1.1.	Outline of the thesis	6		
	1.2.	Summary of main results	8		
2.	Lan	dau levels and holomorphic sections	9		
	2.1.	Landau levels in two dimensions	9		
	2.2.	Landau levels in higher dimensions	14		
	2.3.	Holomorphic sections and Kodaira embedding	17		
	2.4.	Bergman metrics and Bergman kernel	19		
	2.5.	Balanced metric	21		
	2.6.	Quantum Hall effect in higher dimensions	26		
	2.7.	Kähler quantum gravity	28		
3.	Pat	h integral derivation of the Bergman kernel	32		
	3.1.	LLL density matrix	32		
	3.2.	Path integral representation	33		
	3.3.	Weyl-ordering counterterm	35		
	3.4.	Normal coordinates, free action and propagators	36		
	3.5	Perturbation theory First Order	38		

	3.6.	Perturbation theory. Second Order	39
	3.7.	Appendix	42
4.	Gen	eralizations of the Bergman kernel	47
	4.1.	$\mathcal{N}=1$ supersymmetric quantum mechanics	47
	4.2.	N=2 supersymmetric quantum mechanics	50
	4.3.	General magnetic field	52
	4.4.	Appendix	56
5.	Blac	ck holes and balanced metrics	59
	5.1.	Effective metric	59
	5.2.	BPS black holes and probes	62
	5.3.	The probe theory	65
	5.4.	Maximal entropy argument for the probe metric	66
	5.5.	Balanced metric as maximally entropic metric	71
References			75
6.	Cur	riculum Vitae	81

Chapter 1

Introduction

The quantum mechanics of particle on a curved space is a prototypical example of the problem on the interface between geometry and physics. Since the pioneering work of DeWitt [1], where its path integral formulation was developed, many important results were obtained in this area. Among them the most well-known include the DeWitt-Seeley-Gilkey short time expansion of the heat kernel on a Riemannian manifold [2, 3, 4], the derivation of the Atiyah-Singer index theorem from supersymmetric quantum mechanics [5, 6], and relation to gravitational anomalies [7, 8].

In this thesis we explore the connection between the expansion of Bergman kernel on a Kähler manifold developed by Tian, Yau, Zelditch, Lu and Catlin [9, 10, 11, 12] and the quantum mechanics of a particle in a non-uniform magnetic field. This type of connection is not very well known to physicists, but certainly fits into the category above. We also discuss its possible applications.

Bergman kernel was introduced by S. Bergman in 1922 [13] in the context of conformal mapping problem of planar domains; similar kernel for functions on a disk was also considered by G. Szegő in 1921. It is a linear functional $\rho(x,y)$ on the space of holomorphic functions, which has reproducing property, i.e. it acts on the holomorphic function f by evaluating it at point, $\rho: f \to f(x)$. In higher dimensions and for compact manifolds there are no global holomorphic functions. However, on a Kähler manifold M the Bergman kernel can be introduced for sections s of holomorphic line bundle L (and its k'th tensor power L^k), which locally look like holomorphic polynomials of degree one (correspondingly, k). Following earlier work by Boutet de Monvel and Sjöstrand,

and by Fefferman [14], it was shown by Zelditch [10] and Catlin [11], that for large k the diagonal of the Bergman kernel $\rho(z,z)$ admits an expansion in 1/k with coefficients being *local* functions of Riemann tensor and its relatives.

Physically, this setup is very similar to the quantum mechanical problem of particle in magnetic field. Recall, that on the plane and in constant perpendicular uniform magnetic field the spectrum for this problem factorizes into infinite tower of Landau levels. Each level is highly degenerate, with total number of states controlled by the magnetic flux. The wavefunctions on the lowest Landau level (LLL) are holomorphic polynomials, up to an overall weight. The same problem can be considered on curved compact manifolds of any dimension. It turns out that the rich LLL structure is preserved if the magnetic field satisfies certain conditions of holomorphy and the manifold admits a Kähler metric. The LLL wavefunctions correspond to the sections s of line bundle, therefore the density matrix, projected on the lowest Landau level should be equal to the Bergman kernel.

To prove this analogy we consider the LLL density matrix, which can be defined in terms of the path integral. Rather than the standard short time expansion, the restriction to LLL corresponds to the zero temperature, or long time limit. We carefully define the path integral for a particle in magnetic field and compute the density matrix in the $T \to \infty$ limit, as a large magnetic field expansion. The result turns out to coincide with the Bergman kernel expansion, at least up to the second order in perturbation theory. Thus we provide the "physical proof" of the Tian-Yau-Zelditch expansion [15].

Let us now discuss the significance of this type of expansion from mathematical and physical perspective.

One of the most important applications regards the construction of Ricci-flat metrics on Kähler manifolds. In 10d superstring theory, the standard way to obtain a realistic 4d models of particle physics is to compactify extra dimensions on a 6d compact Kähler

manifold [16]. Equations of motion require that the manifold should satisfy Calabi-Yau condition of zero first Chern class $c_1(M) = 0$, and admit a Ricci-flat metric. The exact Ricci-flat metric on Calabi-Yau manifold appears to be beyond the reach of the present day mathematics. However, it is of considerable interest for phenomenological applications of string theory to develop some approximation scheme to Ricci-flat and constant Ricci curvature metrics. This problem turns out to be related to the Tian-Yau-Zelditch expansion of the Bergman kernel in the following way.

It was proved by Yau in the case $c_1(M) = 0$ and by Aubin and Yau for $c_1(M) < 0$, that Ricci-flat metric exists in any Kähler class. The case $c_1(M) > 0$ turns out to be more complicated and the question of existence is related to a certain notion of stability, see e.g. [17] for a recent review. For $c_1(M) \geq 0$, it has been proposed by Yau [18] to approximate the metrics in a given Kähler class on M by the Bergman metrics. These metrics are constructed in the following way. A particular choice of the basis of sections $s_{\alpha}, \alpha = 0, ..., N_k$ of the line bundle L^k defines an embedding of M into the complex projective space \mathbb{CP}^{N_k} (Kodaira embedding), by sending a point $z \in M$ to the point $s_{\alpha}(z)$ in \mathbb{CP}^{N_k} . The Bergman metric is a pull-back to M under the Kodaira embedding of the Fubini-Study metric on \mathbb{CP}^{N_k} . Consider now a Kähler metric ω_g in the class $c_1(L)$ defined by the curvature of the line bundle L, and the basis of sections which is orthogonal under the standard \mathcal{L}^2 Hilbert space norm with respect to the Hermitian metric on L^k . Then the corresponding Bergman metric is in the same class as ω_g , and moreover, the two differ by a total derivative of the logarithm of the Bergman kernel. It follows then from the Tian-Yau-Zelditch theorem [9, 10], that an arbitrary metric in a given Kähler class can be approximated by the Bergman metric for $k \to \infty$. One can use this scheme to approximate Ricci-flat or constant Ricci curvature metric in a given Kähler class.

Of particular importance is the Bergman metric, for which the diagonal of the Bergman kernel is constant. This metric was introduced by Donaldson [19, 20] and

is known as the balanced metric. It can be constructed numerically by solving a certain integral equation [21] and, for instance, can be used to find an approximation to the Ricci-flat metric on Calabi-Yau manifolds [22].

The physical meaning of the balanced metric is that it corresponds to a mixed state on LLL with constant density matrix on the diagonal. Such a mixed state satisfies what we call the "maximal entropy" property: the probability to find the system at a particular point on the manifold is independent of the point. This physical interpretation of the balanced metric has led us to consider its other possible applications, beyond the problem of the approximation of Ricci-flat metrics.

One rather straightforward application of balanced metrics concerns the Quantum Hall effect. It is well known, that Landau levels provide a theoretical framework for the QHE [23], explaining the formation of incompressible droplets of electrons as they fill Landau levels. The concept of QHE droplets has also been generalized to higher dimensions [24, 25], in particular to complex projective spaces [26, 27]. The defining property of the droplet is that it corresponds to a mixed state on LLL with constant density matrix. Therefore the balanced metric corresponds to QHE droplets on compact Kähler spaces, which have been considered in the literature.

Another physical system, where Landau levels on Kähler manifold play important role, is the Calabi-Yau black hole. For this black hole solution the famous Bekenstein-Hawking formula for the black hole entropy admits an explicit check by counting the number of the underlying microstates. This was done by Strominger and Vafa [28], who counted the microstates of a BPS bound state of Dirichlet branes with the same charge as the black hole. Their derivation is possible due to the observation of the attractor mechanism [29], which implies that entropies and numbers of microstates are independent of the moduli of the background, and flow to some particular values on the horizon. We propose, that not only the Kähler moduli of the black hole are fixed, but the whole metric is universal. Our observation is based on the near-horizon description of

the black hole microstates as a quantum-mechanical system of D0 branes on the lowest Landau level on Calabi-Yau manifold [30]. Applying the maximal entropy principle to this system, we arrive at a conjecture that the effective metric seen by a probe on Calabi-Yau manifold is balanced metric [31].

We also consider another interesting application, which goes under the name "Kähler quantum gravity". According to the Tian-Yau-Zelditch theorem, for $k \to \infty$ the Bergman metrics become dense in the space of all Kähler metrics. Therefore the latter can be "replaced" by the space of Bergman metrics, which can be parameterized by large N positive hermitian matrices. It has been proposed by Zelditch, that random matrix measures on the Bergman metrics define a rather simple framework for construction of the theory of random metrics in higher dimensions. For instance, this would generalize the well-known two-dimensional Liouville gravity. Here we consider the simplest case of Gaussian measure and provide the solution of the theory in this case.

Let us also mention the applications of the Bergman kernel to the problem of geometric quantization. The basic idea, due to Berezin [32], is to consider M as a phase space, and try to quantize it. As a phase space, M must have a structure which can be used to define Poisson brackets; it is familiar [33] that this is a symplectic structure, i.e. a nondegenerate closed two-form ω . The space of holomorphic sections is the standard ingredient of geometric quantization [34]. It leads to a finite dimensional Hilbert space, whose dimension is roughly the phase space volume of M in units of $2\pi\hbar$. In this interpretation, the parameter k plays the role of $1/\hbar$, and thus the large k limit is semiclassical. The Bergman kernel in this framework is the "reproducing kernel" studied e.g. in [35] from the viewpoint of Landau levels. It can be used to define the symbol of an operator, the star product [36], and related constructions. We refer to [37, 38, 39] for the recent work on applications of the Bergman kernel to quantization of Kähler manifolds and related topics.

1.1 Outline of the thesis

We start in Chapter 2 with a review of the relevant mathematical concepts, with the emphasis on the connection to the quantum mechanics in a magnetic field. In §2.1 we recall the standard 2d Landau levels in uniform magnetic field, and explain basic ideas in this simple setup. In §2.2 we consider higher-dimensional generalization of this problem, and show that for compact Kähler manifolds and holomorphic magnetic field, i.e. holomorphic line bundle, the high degeneracy of the lowest Landau level is preserved. We also demonstrate, that the wavefunctions can be mathematically described as holomorphic sections of linear line bundle L^k , with the flux of magnetic field proportional to k. In §2.3 we review the construction of holomorphic sections and explain that they realize the Kodaira embedding of M into a projective space. This brings us to the subject of Bergman metrics, which are constructed by pulling back to M the Fubini-Study metric from the projective space. It follows from the Tian-Yau-Zelditch expansion of the density of states, that Bergman metrics approximate all Kähler metrics in a given Kähler class, as explained in §2.4. Donaldson's balanced metrics are introduced in §2.5. Since they play an important role in later discussion, we find it instructive to present their explicit construction on two dimensional sphere and torus. In §2.6 we explain how balanced metrics are related to QHE droplets. In §2.7 to consider the Gausian random matrix measure on the space of Bergman metrics and find all n-point correlators in this case.

In Chapter 3 we derive the Bergman kernel expansion from the path integral representation for the density matrix, which is the main result of the thesis. There is a huge body of work on the quantum mechanical path integral in curved space, mostly in relation to the short-time expansion and supersymmetry. Some of the challenging technical issues, concerning the proper definition of the measure, have been recently settled in Ref. [8]. For instance, there is a unique choice of hamiltonian, preserving Einstein invariance of the measure, which leads to the counterterm in lagrangian formulation, as

explained in §3.3. We compute the propagator in §3.4 and then adopt normal Kähler coordinate frame to proceed to the standard perturbative expansion. We show that the infinite time limit is well defined, and all potential divergences due to contact terms, and linear and quadratic divergences in T, exactly cancel. We compute the first two terms in the large magnetic field 1/k-expansion.

This result is generalized to $\mathcal{N}=1$ and $\mathcal{N}=2$ supersymmetric quantum mechanics in §4.1 and §4.2. The perturbation theory expansion is T-independent due to supersymmetry, and the trace of the density matrix is fixed by the index formulas. In §4.3 we consider the most general choice of the U(1) magnetic field, satisfying the condition of holomorphy, and show that the Bergman kernel expansion generalizes to this case as well. We calculate the first nontrivial term in the expansion.

In the concluding Chapter 5 we propose an application of balanced metrics to BPS Calabi-Yau black hole solution in type II string theory. In $\S 5.1$ we start by explaining the idea of the "effective metric", which is the metric seen by an observer in a certain quantum state. We then describe in $\S 5.2$ and $\S 5.3$ the black holes as system of probe branes, with D4-brane being a source of magnetic field on the Calabi-Yau, as seen by a D2 brane wrapped on the horizon. In $\S 5.4$ we propose that the D2 brane, which can be also described as a system of particles on the LLL, is in a state of maximal entropy, with the density matrix independent of a point on the manifold. This leads us to conjecture in $\S 5.5$ that the effective metric on the Calabi-Yau manifold, seen by D2 brane, is the balanced metric. We also discuss implications of this conjecture.

1.2 Summary of main results

Main results of the thesis include

- derivation of the Bergman kernel expansion from path inegral (Chapter 3),
- generalization of the Bergman kernel expansion to supersymmetric quantum mechanics, and to the most general U(1) magnetic field (Chapter 4),
- proposal on the role of the balanced metric, as an effective metric for a D2 brane
 in Calabi-Yau black hole solution (Chapter 5),
- solution of the random Bergman metric theory with Gaussian measure (§2.7).

These results are partly based on two papers in collaboration with M. Douglas [15, 31] and on [40].

Chapter 2

Landau levels and holomorphic sections

2.1 Landau levels in two dimensions

The main ideas explored in this dissertation can be illustrated for the problem of particle on a plane subjected to an external magnetic field, considered by L. D. Landau in 1930 [41], and earlier by V. Fock in 1928 [42]. Here we recall the basic setup, contained e.g. in the Landau and Lifshitz textbook [43].

Consider the quantum-mechanical particle of mass m and charge e in magnetic field on a two dimensional plane (x, y). The Hamiltonian is

$$H = \frac{1}{2m} \left(i\hbar \vec{\nabla} + \frac{e}{c} \vec{A} \right)^2$$

where $\vec{\nabla}=(\partial/\partial x,\partial/\partial y)$. We ignored the spin term, since it is inessential for our purposes. We will also work in units m=e=c=1. It is instructive to rewrite it in complex coordinates on the plane $z=x+iy, \bar{z}=x-iy$

$$H = -2(\hbar\partial - iA)(\hbar\bar{\partial} - i\bar{A}) + \frac{1}{2}\hbar B, \qquad (2.1)$$

where A and A are holomorphic and anti-holomorphic components of for the vector potential, and $B = 2i(\bar{\partial}A - \partial\bar{A})$ is the field strength. In the simplest case of everywhere constant and uniform the magnetic field one can easily solve the Shrödinger equation

$$H\psi_n = E_n \psi_n, \tag{2.2}$$

and determine the spectrum. It consists of an infinite tower of the "Landau levels" with the harmonic oscillator energies

$$E_n = \hbar B(n + \frac{1}{2}), \quad n = 0, 1, \dots$$

and for each n there are many wavefunctions with the same energy. Note that the lowest Landau level (LLL) at the energy E_0 is special. In this case it is enough to solve a first order equation only

$$(\hbar \bar{\partial} - i\bar{A})\psi = 0, \tag{2.3}$$

then the full Shrödinger equation (2.2) holds automatically. In the symmetric gauge $A = \frac{1}{4i}B\bar{z}$, $\bar{A} = -\frac{1}{4i}Bz$ the wavefunction on the lowest level $E_0 = \hbar B/2$ are given by

$$\psi_{\alpha}(z) = z^{\alpha} \exp\left(-\frac{B}{4\hbar}|z|^2\right), \quad \alpha = 0, 1, ..., N - 1$$
(2.4)

As we will see in a moment, the number of states N on the LLL is controlled by the total flux, and is infinite in the case at hand. Note also, that in this gauge the wavefunctions are chosen to be the eigenfunctions of the angular momentum operator, with the eigenvalue n, rather than of the p_x operator as in [43].

The main object of interest will be the mixed state comprised of the LLL states. It is described by the density matrix

$$\rho(z, z') = \sum_{\alpha=0}^{N-1} c_{\alpha\beta} \Psi_{\alpha}(z) \Psi_{\beta}^*(z'), \qquad (2.5)$$

for some complex numbers coefficients $c_{\alpha\beta}$. Since the gap between E_0 and E_1 is proportional to the magnetic field strength, the reduction to lowest level is justified in the large field limit. We assume the normalization condition

Tr
$$\rho = \int d^2z \sqrt{g} \,\rho(z,z) = N,$$
 (2.6)

provided that the wavefunctions are properly normalized

$$\Psi_{\alpha}(z) = \sqrt{\alpha! 2^{\alpha} \left(\frac{\hbar}{B}\right)^{\alpha+1}} z^{\alpha} \exp\left(-\frac{B}{4\hbar}|z|^{2}\right)$$

with respect to the standard \mathcal{L}^2 inner product

$$\langle \Psi_{\alpha}, \Psi_{\beta} \rangle = \int d^2 z \sqrt{g} \ \Psi_{\alpha}^* \Psi_{\beta}. \tag{2.7}$$

The question we would like to explore is what are the conditions on the density matrix (2.5) such that the system is in the state of maximal entropy?. To define "maximal"

entropy" we demand that each microstate in the mixed state (2.5) is realized with the same probability, or equivalently the matrix $c_{\alpha\beta}$ is identity

$$c_{\alpha\beta} = \delta_{\alpha\beta}.\tag{2.8}$$

Another definition of the maximally entropic state, is to require that the probability density $\frac{1}{N}\rho(z,z)\sqrt{g}d^2z$ to find the system at some point z is independent of z

$$\rho(z,z) = \text{const} = \frac{N}{\text{Vol}},\tag{2.9}$$

i.e. the density matrix is constant on the diagonal. This can also be rephrased in the following way. Note, that each individual state is localized roughly along the annulus of radius $\sim n$ and area \hbar/B (2.4). Then the maximally entropic state is a non-local state, that covers the space uniformly by a combination of individual localized states.

Generically, these two conditions do not have to be equivalent. In particular, it is not always possible to construct a mixed state, satisfying the second (strong) maximal entropy property. However, in the case under consideration the two definitions do coincide. Indeed, plugging (2.8) into the density matrix (2.5) we get for the diagonal

$$\rho(z,z) = \sum_{\alpha=0}^{N-1} \Psi_{\alpha}(z) \Psi_{\alpha}^{*}(z) = B/\hbar.$$

Therefore we recover (2.9) and vice versa. Note that $\text{Tr}\rho = \Phi/\hbar$, where $\Phi = B \cdot \text{Vol}$ is the total flux and Vol is the (regularized) volume of the space. This is exactly as expected from (2.6), confirming that for finite volume the number of states is proportional to flux. Technically, in this case both Vol and Φ are infinite, but we will avoid this problem in future by considering only compact manifolds.

The interplay between the two definitions of maximal entropy state, although somewhat trivial in this simple example, turns out to lead to interesting results for a more complicated setup of non-uniform magnetic field and non-flat backgrounds. This can be illustrated by considering non-constant magnetic field. In two dimensions it can be parameterized by a single real-valued function φ . In the gauge $A = i\partial \varphi$ the field strength

is given by

$$B = -4\partial\bar{\partial}\varphi. \tag{2.10}$$

We still expect the rich LLL structure of the spectrum, which should arise as before by the reduction of the Shrödinger equation on the LLL to a first order equation. Naively it does not happen, since the last term in the hamiltonian (2.1) is non-constant $\frac{1}{2}\hbar B = -2\hbar\partial\bar{\partial}\varphi$. One way around this problem is to introduce the standard spin term $-\frac{1}{2}\hbar\sigma_3 B$, which cancels the previous term for spin-up configuration $\sigma_3|\uparrow\rangle = +|\uparrow\rangle$, see e.g. [44]. Another way, that we pursue here, is to consider the problem on a curved background, i.e. on a two-plane with a nontrivial metric $ds^2 = g_{z\bar{z}}|dz|^2$. Then the hamiltonian reads

$$H = -2g^{z\bar{z}}(\hbar\partial - iA)(\hbar\bar{\partial} - i\bar{A}) + \frac{1}{2}\hbar g^{z\bar{z}}B.$$

Now, if we adopt the condition

$$g^{z\bar{z}}B = \text{const}, \tag{2.11}$$

the Shrödinger equation reduces on the LLL to the first order PDE (2.3) and the zeropoint energy is $E_0 = \frac{1}{2}\hbar g^{z\bar{z}}B$. The explicit solution for the LLL wavefunctions is

$$\psi_{\alpha}(z) = z^{\alpha} \exp\left(\frac{1}{\hbar}\varphi(z,\bar{z})\right), \quad \alpha = 0, 1, ..., N - 1.$$
 (2.12)

The degeneracy N of the LLL can now be determined, following the argument in Ref. [45]. The function φ tends to $-\frac{1}{2\pi}\Phi \log z$ as $z \to \infty$, where $\Phi = \int \sqrt{g} d^2 \xi B(\xi)$ is the total flux, as follows from the solution of Poisson equation (2.10)

$$\varphi(z,\bar{z}) = -\frac{1}{2\pi} \int \sqrt{g} d^2 \xi \log|z - \xi| B(\xi).$$

In order for the wavefunctions (2.12) to be renormalizable, the maximal power N-1 of the polynomial behavior at ∞ should be less than $\Phi/\Phi_0 - 1$, where $\Phi_0 = 2\pi\hbar$ is the quantum of flux. Therefore the total degeneracy N of the lowest level is equal to the integer number of flux units

$$N = [\Phi/\Phi_0]$$
.

Let us now consider the mixed state (2.5) in the case at hand. For any choice of the metric and the magnetic field one can build the maximally entropic state (2.8), provided the orthogonality condition (2.7) for wavefunctions is satisfied. However, the second definition (2.9) imposes a much stronger condition. It amounts to a nontrivial equation on the metric $g_{z\bar{z}}$ and the magnetic field φ

$$\rho[[g_{z\bar{z}}(z), \varphi(z)](z) = \text{const.}$$
(2.13)

One should also take into account the relation (2.11) between $g_{z\bar{z}}$ and φ . In general, (2.13) is a highly nonlinear constraint on the geometry of the manifold. The dependence of the density matrix on the metric and magnetic field comes from the exponential factor in the LLL wavefunction (2.12) as well as from the normalization condition (2.7), which in turn implicitly depends on the metric. The "maximally entropic" metric, satisfying Eq. (2.13), is an example of a balanced metric, which will study in more detail in §2.5.

It is interesting to determine the behavior of the density matrix as a function of metric. Due to general coordinate invariance, we may expect for it to be a function of the Ricci scalar, which is the only metric invariant in two dimensions. Indeed, for large magnetic fields, or equivalently large degeneracy of the LLL, one can find the following behavour for the large magnetic flux

$$\rho \sim N - 1 + \frac{1}{2}R + \mathcal{O}(1/N)$$

where R is the Ricci scalar, and the information on the magnetic field enters only through N. This expansion and its analog in higher dimensions correspond to the Bergman kernel expansion, which we derive in the next chapter. It follows from the previous equation, that the maximally entropic (in the strong sense) mixed state on LLL, prefers flatter backgrounds (near-constant R). This in turn implies, that the problem of finding Ricci-flat geometries can be translated into the problem of decribing lowest Landau level wavefunctions (2.3). One of the main goals of our work is to explore this interrelation.

2.2 Landau levels in higher dimensions

For potential geometric applications it is interesting to generalize the Landau problem to higher dimensional manifolds. Also one of the lessons of §2.1 is that due to large volume infinities, the lowest Landau level is most naturally defined for compact manifolds.

We consider a particle of unit mass and charge on a d-dimensional manifold M, in a general metric g_{ij} and magnetic field F_{ij} . It is described by a wave function $\psi(x;t)$ which satisfies the Schrödinger equation,

$$H\psi \equiv \frac{1}{2\sqrt{g}} D_i \sqrt{g} g^{ij} D_j \psi = i\hbar \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial t}, \qquad (2.14)$$

where $D_i = i\hbar\partial_i + A_i$ is the covariant derivative appropriate for a scalar wavefunction. As usual for topologically nontrivial manifolds, we treat this equation separately in each coordinate patch, and then sew the patches together by gauge and coordinate transformations. We consider the time-independent Schrödinger equation with fixed energy, and seek for the energy eigenstates

$$H\psi_i(x) = E_i\psi_i.$$

The case of two-dimensional Euclidean space $g_{ij} = \delta_{ij}$ with a constant magnetic field $F_{ij} = B\epsilon_{ij}$ was considered before. The main features of this case, that we would like to preserve in higher dimensions, include the spectral gap between the lowest and first excited level and the large number of localized states on the LLL. For flat backgrounds and uniform magnetic fields these properties can be easily generalized to d = 2n dimensions. One can choose the coordinates such that the magnetic field lies in the 12, 34 planes and so forth, and $B_{12} > 0$, $B_{34} > 0$ etc. Then, considering the lowest Landau level we have

$$E_0 = \frac{\hbar}{2} (B_{12} + \ldots + B_{2n-1,2n}), \tag{2.15}$$

with states localized as before within each two-plane and, as usual, the gap between the zeroth and first excited levels is proportional to magnetic field. For a nontrivial metric and magnetic field, while one might not at first expect a high degree of degeneracy, it still might be possible. When the magnetic field is much larger than the curvature of the metric, the intuition that wavefunctions localize should still be valid. Then, we might estimate the energy of a wavefunction in the lowest Landau level localized around a point x as Eq. (2.15), where the components B_{12} , B_{34} and so on are evaluated in a local orthonormal frame. If the energy E_0 in Eq. (2.15) is constant, then all states in the LLL will be degenerate, at least in the limit of large field stength.

The reason for large degeneracy of states was the factorization property of the Schrödinger equation (2.3). The same property occurs on complex manifolds, under certain conditions. Consider 2n-dimensional manifold with local complex coordinates z^a , $\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}$ $(a, \bar{a} = 1, ..., n)$. The proper generalization of the splitting of the components of B Eq. (2.15) for nonconstant magnetic fields, is that the magnetic should be a (1,1)-form, i.e. take nonzero values only for mixed components of the field strength $F_{a\bar{a}}$, with

$$F_{ab} = F_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} = 0, \tag{2.16}$$

this magnetic field corresponds to holomorphic line bundle, which we explain in detail in the next paragraph. The same condition should be imposed on the metric $g_{a\bar{a}}$ as well, with the corresponding metrics known as the $K\ddot{a}hler$ metrics. Both Kähler metric and holomorphic field strength can be written as total derivatives $g_{a\bar{a}} = \partial_a \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}} K$, $F_{a\bar{a}} = \partial_a \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}} f$ for some local functions K and f. Then the identity

$$[D_i, D_j] = i\hbar F_{ij},$$

can be used to rewrite the Hamiltonian as

$$H = g^{a\bar{a}} D_a \bar{D}_{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{2} \hbar g^{a\bar{a}} F_{a\bar{a}}. \tag{2.17}$$

Hence, if the following combination is constant

$$g^{a\bar{a}}F_{a\bar{a}} = \text{const}, \tag{2.18}$$

then any wave function satisfying

$$\bar{D}_{\bar{a}}\psi = 0 \tag{2.19}$$

will be degenerate and belong to the LLL. This argument also holds away from the strict large field limit.

The condition (2.18), with (2.11) being its special case, is known as Kähler-Yang-Mills equation, and is equivalent to Maxwell equation for U(1) magnetic fields with $F^{0,2} = 0$. Indeed, for curved backgrounds the Maxwell equation is written as

$$D_a F^a{}_{\bar{b}} = 0, \quad D_{\bar{a}} F_a{}^{\bar{a}} = 0,$$

which is equivalent to

$$\partial(g^{a\bar{a}}F_{a\bar{a}}) = \bar{\partial}(g^{a\bar{a}}F_{a\bar{a}}) = 0,$$

and (2.18) follows. One can immediately write down a simple solution to (2.18)

$$F_{a\bar{a}} = kg_{a\bar{a}} \tag{2.20}$$

where the coefficient k is related to the total flux as $\Phi = \int F^n \sim k^n$. This is the simplest choice of the magnetic field that leads to a rich lowest Landau level on Kähler manifolds. However, there is also a more general magnetic field configurations, with similar property. For example in the case of a manifold with nontrivial cohomology class $b^{1,1}(M) > 1$, one can choose a more general holomorphic magnetic field

$$F_{a\bar{a}} = kg_{a\bar{a}} + u_{a\bar{a}},\tag{2.21}$$

where $u_{a\bar{a}}$ is a (1, 1)-form, not in the same cohomology class with $kg_{a\bar{a}}$. It turns out, that the choice of Eq. (2.20) leads to the Tian-Yau-Zelditch definition of the Bergman kernel, and Eq. (2.21) leads to its generalization considered in [48, 49, 50]. We consider the Bergman kernel for the first choice of the magnetic field in the next chapter, and for the second choice in §4.3. It also should be mentioned, that in the path integral formulation one can avoid the condition (2.18), and consider the field as in Eq. (2.21), not restricted by Maxwell equations.

2.3 Holomorphic sections and Kodaira embedding

The standard trick to simplify the equations Eq. (2.19), is to do a "gauge transformation" with a complex parameter $\theta(z, \bar{z})$. While at first this might seem to violate physical requirements such as unitarity of the Hamiltonian, in fact it is perfectly sensible as long as we generalize another ingredient in the standard definitions, namely the inner product on wave functions. Explicitly, we define the wave function in terms of another function s(z), as

$$\psi(z) = e^{i\theta(z,\bar{z})}s(z), \qquad \bar{D}_{\bar{a}}\psi(x) = e^{i\theta(z,\bar{z})} (i\bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}} + \bar{A}_{\bar{a}} - \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}}\theta)s(z). \tag{2.22}$$

This would be a standard U(1) gauge transformation if $\theta(z, \bar{z})$ were real. By allowing complex $\theta(z, \bar{z})$, and assuming (2.16), we can find a transformation which trivializes all the antiholomorphic derivatives,

$$\bar{D}_{\bar{a}} \to \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}}.$$
 (2.23)

In this "gauge," wave functions in the LLL can be expressed locally in terms of holomorphic functions. The only price we pay is that the usual inner product (2.7) turns into an inner product which depends on an auxiliary real function,

$$h(z,\bar{z}) \equiv e^{-2\operatorname{Im}\theta(z,\bar{z})},\tag{2.24}$$

as

$$(s,s') = \int_M \sqrt{g} \ h(z,\bar{z}) \ \bar{s}(\bar{z}) \ s'(z).$$

Taking into account the gauge transformations between coordinate patches, one would say that s(z) is holomorphic sections of a holomorphic line bundle L evaluated in a specific frame, or L^k for the magnetic field proportional to k as in (2.20), while the quantity $h(z,\bar{z})$ defines a hermitian metric on the line bundle L. This setup appears in many mathematical applications, the most well known is probably the problem of "geometric quantization" [33]. Of special importance for us here is the relation to the problem of existence of Kähler-Einstein metrics, which by definition have Ricci tensor

proportional to the metric itself, on Kähler manifolds. This relation is known as the Yau-Tian-Donaldson program [46, 9, 47], and is based on the concept of *Bergman metric*. Here and in the next paragraph we provide an introduction to this subject from the physics point of view, see also a nice review [17].

Following Tian [9], consider a compact Kähler manifold M of complex dimension n, and a line bundle L, called the "polarization" on M, with its k-th tensor power L^k . Consider some basis $s_0(z), ..., s_{N_k}(z)$ on the space $H^0(M, L^k)$ of all global holomorphic sections of L^k . Since s_{α} 's are defined up to multiplication by a complex number, for k large enough this basis defines a $Kodaira\ embedding$ of M into the projective space \mathbb{CP}^{N_k} of sections, by sending a point z on M to a point $[s_0(z), ..., s_{N_k}(z)] \in \mathbb{CP}^{N_k}$.

For the hermitian metric h on L the Ricci curvature of the line bundle is a (1,1)-form

$$Ric(h) = -i\partial\bar{\partial}\log h$$

in the Chern class $c_1(L)$. Recall that the Kähler form ω_g is a positive (1,1)-form¹, related to the metric $g_{a\bar{a}}$ as $\omega_g = ig_{a\bar{a}}dz^a \wedge d\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}$ in local complex coordinates. The key idea is to consider L to be a positive line bundle, that is a holomorphic line bundle with a positive curvature (1,1)-form. Therefore we can consider Kähler metrics in the class $c_1(L)$. For instance, one can simply choose ω_g to be equal to the Ricci curvature of L, given by the expression above. The corresponding Kähler metric is said to be polarized with respect to L.

For the line bundle L^k the hermitian metric is just the k'th power h^k of the hermitian metric on L. Therefore the relation between the Ricci curvature of L^k and the polarized Kähler metric

$$kg_{a\bar{a}} = -\partial_a \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}} \log h^k \tag{2.25}$$

is exactly as in Eq. (2.20), taking into account that $F_{a\bar{a}} = -iRic(h^k)$. Thus, in the physics language, the polarized Kähler metric is equivalent to the choice of magnetic

¹A (1,1)-form μ is positive definite if the matrix of coefficients $-i\mu_{a\bar{a}}$ is positive definite everywhere on the manifold.

field (2.20), and the LLL wavefunctions correspond to the sections of L. To complete the analogy between the LLL and Kähler metrics, we still have to explain the role of the density matrix (2.5) and the maximal entropy condition (2.9).

2.4 Bergman metrics and Bergman kernel

The most obvious way to define a metric on a manifold is to consider its embedding into a larger space equipped with some metric, which then can be pulled back to the manifold. This induced metric will depend on details of embedding. For instance, one can always embed a real the manifold into \mathbb{R}^n and pullback the usual euclidean metric. In the case of complex manifold the Kodaira embedding can be used for the same purpose. Since any basis of sections $[s_0(z), ..., s_{N_k}(z)]$ defines a holomorphic embedding of M into \mathbb{CP}^{N_k} , the standard Fubini-Study metric

$$g_{FS} = \frac{1}{k} \partial \bar{\partial} \log \sum_{\alpha=0}^{N_k} |s_{\alpha}|^2$$

on the projective space induces the Bergman metric $g_{FS}|_{M}$ on M

$$g_{FS}|_{M} = g + \frac{1}{k} \partial \bar{\partial} \log \left(h^{k} \sum_{\alpha=0}^{N_{k}} s_{\alpha} \bar{s}_{\alpha} \right),$$
 (2.26)

where g is the polarized Kähler metric (2.25). This form of the Bergman metric implies that the corresponding Kähler form $\omega_{FS}|_{M}$ is in the same cohomology class as ω_{g} , since the expression inside the logarithm in the second term is a globally defined function. To prove the positivity of the Bergman metric one can compute the derivatives in (2.26)

$$g_{FS}|_{M} = \frac{1}{k} \left(\frac{(\partial s, \bar{\partial}\bar{s})}{(s, \bar{s})} - \frac{(\partial s, \bar{s})(s, \bar{\partial}\bar{s})}{(s, \bar{s})^{2}} \right)$$

and apply Cauchy-Bunyakovskii inequality for complete system.

Note, that the basis of sections used in the definition of the Bergman metric is not necessarily a normalized basis. In fact, a rotation of the basis s_{α} by any non-degenerate $(N_k+1)\times (N_k+1)$ -matrix corresponds to a different embedding of M since $GL(N_k+1)=\operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{CP}^{N_k})$ is the automorphism group of the projective space. Therefore

the space \mathcal{K}_k of Bergman metrics on the level k, in the Kähler class defined by ω_g , is the symmetric space

$$\mathcal{K}_k = GL(N_k + 1)/U(N_k + 1),$$
 (2.27)

since (2.26) is obviously invariant under $U(N_k + 1)$ rotation.

Consider next an orthonormal basis $s_0(z), \ldots, s_{N_k}(z)$ on the space $H^0(M, L^k)$ with respect to the standard L^2 norm

$$(s_{\alpha}, s_{\beta}) = \int_{M} \sqrt{g} h^{k} s_{\alpha} \bar{s}_{\beta} = \delta_{\alpha\beta}. \tag{2.28}$$

Note, that the integration measure here depends on the original metric g. In this case g and the corresponding Bergman metric $g_{FS}|_M$ differ by $\partial\bar{\partial}$ of the logarithm of the "density of states" function

$$\rho_k(z) = h^k \sum_{\alpha=0}^{N_k} s_{\alpha}(z) \bar{s}_{\alpha}(\bar{z}). \tag{2.29}$$

Obviously, $\rho_k(z)$ is independent of the choice of orthonormal basis, since all such bases are related by a unitary rotation. This function is the diagonal of the Bergman kernel. It is also a special case of a more general concept of reproducing kernel K(x,y) on Hilbert spaces, which posses the property $(K(x,\cdot),K(\cdot,y))=K(x,y)$.

It is interesting to look at the structure of the function (2.29) for large k. Zelditch [10] and Catlin [11] proved that it admits an asymptotic expansion in 1/k with coefficients, which can be expressed in terms of local invariants of the metric g, such as the Riemann tensor and its contractions. Several terms in this expansion were computed by Lu [12] with the following result up to the second order in 1/k

$$\rho_k(z) = k^n + \frac{1}{2}k^{n-1}R + k^{n-2}\left(\frac{1}{3}\Delta R + \frac{1}{24}|\text{Riem}|^2 - \frac{1}{6}|\text{Ric}|^2 + \frac{1}{8}R^2\right) + \mathcal{O}(k^{n-3}).$$
 (2.30)

The original computation is based on Tian's global peak section method [9], which is a technique to approximate sections of line bundle for large values of k. In Chapter 3 we reproduce this expansion from the path integral. Other methods to derive this result are the heat kernel approach of [49, 50] and the reproducing kernel approach of [51].

From this expansion it follows that any polarized Kähler metric g can be approximated by Bergman metrics as $k \to \infty$. Indeed, as follows from Eq. (2.30) and the definition (2.26), the difference between g and the corresponding Bergman metric

$$g - \frac{1}{k}g_{FS}|_{M} = \mathcal{O}(1/k^2)$$

vanishes in the large k limit. This result has also been obtained earlier by Tian [9] in C^2 topology and generalized by Ruan [52] to C^∞ topology. This statement together with the expansion Eq. (2.30) is usually referred to as the Tian-Yau-Zelditch theorem. Essentially it states that the space \mathcal{K} of Kähler metrics, or equivalently, Kähler potentials in a cohomology class represented by ω_g

$$\mathcal{K} \cong \{ \phi : \omega_q + i \partial \bar{\partial} \phi > 0 \}$$

can be densely covered by the space of Bergman metrics

$$\mathcal{K} = \lim_{k \to \infty} \mathcal{K}_k,$$

where the potentials ϕ are of the form as in Eq. (2.26). One of the most utilized consequences of this statement is that one can "replace" \mathcal{K} by \mathcal{K}_k , in order to proof existence of the constant Ricci curvature Kähler metrics, as well as to construct their approximations.

2.5 Balanced metric

Based on the results of [9, 10, 11, 12] Donaldson proposed to consider the metrics with constant density function

$$\rho_k(z) = \text{const} = \frac{\dim H^0(M, L^k)}{\text{Vol } M},$$
(2.31)

where the integration constant is fixed as before in (2.9) and we use the notation $\dim H^0(M, L^k) = N_k + 1$. The previous equation can be solved for h^k in terms of s_{α} 's

$$h^k = \frac{\dim H^0(M, L^k)}{\operatorname{Vol} M \cdot \sum_{\alpha} |s_{\alpha}|^2}.$$
 (2.32)

as follows from (2.29). Plugging the solution back to the orthonormality condition Eq. (2.28) we get the integral equation for the sections

$$\frac{\dim H^0(M, L^k)}{\operatorname{Vol} M} \int_M \sqrt{g} \frac{s_{\alpha} \bar{s}_{\beta}}{\sum_{\gamma} s_{\gamma} \bar{s}_{\gamma}} = \delta_{\alpha\beta}. \tag{2.33}$$

Note, that here both the volume form and the basis of sections depend on h^k , which makes this condition highly nontrivial.

The meaning of the previous equation is that for a particular choice of basis the Kodaira embedding has diagonal 'moments-of-inertia' matrix $\langle \frac{s_{\alpha}\bar{s}_{\beta}}{|s|^2} \rangle$. Such an embedding $M \to \mathbb{CP}^{N_k}$ is called *balanced* [53] and the corresponding Bergman metric

$$g = -\partial \bar{\partial} \log h = \frac{1}{k} \partial \bar{\partial} \log \sum_{\alpha} |s_{\alpha}|^2$$

is known as the balanced metric (this concept probably appeared already in [54]). Using the expansion Eq. (2.30) and assuming existence of constant scalar curvature metric in the given Kähler class, Donaldson was able to prove [19, 20] that a unique balanced metric exists and, as $k \to \infty$, it tends to the metric of constant scalar curvature. The latter follows from the fact that R appears as a coefficient in the first nontrivial term in Eq. (2.30).

In general, the defining relation (2.33) is hard to solve. A more useful definition of the balanced metric was proposed in [21]. Consider two basic constructions. For a metric h^k on L^k , there is a Hermitian metric $Hilb(h^k)$ on the vector space $H^0(M, L^k)$ defined as

$$||s||_{\mathrm{Hilb}(h^k)}^2 = \frac{\dim H^0(M, L^k)}{\mathrm{Vol}\, M} \int_M \sqrt{g} |s|_{h^k}^2.$$

Also, given a hermitian metric G on the vector space $H^0(M, L^k)$ one can define a metric FS(G) on L^k such that

$$\sum_{\alpha} |s_{\alpha}|_{FS(G)}^2 = 1$$

for the orthonormal with respect to G basis of sections. The balanced condition is satisfied at a fixed point G^* of the T-map

$$T(G) = Hilb(FS(G)),$$

or, equivalently, when

$$Hilb(h^{k*}) = G^*, \quad FS(G^*) = h^{k*}.$$
 (2.34)

Using the definitions above one can rewrite the T-map as an integral operator and the fixed point condition becomes an integral equation on $(N_k + 1) \times (N_k + 1)$ elements of the hermitian matrix $G_{\alpha\beta}$

$$T(G)_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{\dim H^0(M, L^k)}{\operatorname{Vol} M} \int_M \sqrt{g} \frac{s_{\alpha}\bar{s}_{\beta}}{(G^{-1})^{\gamma\delta} s_{\gamma}\bar{s}_{\delta}} = G_{\alpha\beta}.$$

Here again one has to keep in mind the dependence of the integration measure on $G_{\alpha\beta}$ due to Eq. (2.34). It was shown in [19, 21] that for any initial choice of the matrix G, the iterative procedure for T converges to the balanced embedding.

Physically, the balanced condition means that one can adjust both the metric and the magnetic field by choosing h^k and appropriate basis of sections, such that the density matrix is constant. Let us consider some simple examples, where the balanced metric can be found explicitly, namely a two dimensional sphere and a torus.

2.5.1 Balanced metric on \mathbb{CP}^1

Consider M to be a two-sphere \mathbb{CP}^1 , after [21]. In homogeneous coordinates (z_0, z_1) the sections of L^k are all homogeneous polynomials of the form $z_0^i z_1^{k-i}$ of degree k. Introducing the projective coordinate $z = z_1/z_0$ we can write a basis of $H^0(M, L^k)$ as z^{α} , $\alpha = 0, ..., k$. The total number of sections is $N_k = k + 1$. The balanced metric is equal to the standard round metric on sphere for all k

$$h^{k} = \frac{k+1}{\text{Vol}\mathbb{CP}^{1}} \frac{1}{(1+|z|^{2})^{k}},$$
$$g = -\partial \bar{\partial} \log \frac{1}{(1+|z|^{2})} = \frac{1}{(1+|z|^{2})^{2}},$$

where $Vol\mathbb{CP}^1 = \pi$ in the round metric. Indeed, consider the basis of sections with the following normalizations

$$s_{\alpha} = \sqrt{C_k^{\alpha}} z^{\alpha},$$

where C_k^{α} is a binomial coefficient. Using the identity

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}} \frac{dz d\bar{z}}{(1+|z|^2)^2} \frac{z^{\alpha} \bar{z}^{\beta}}{(1+|z|^2)^k} = \delta_{\alpha\beta} \frac{\pi}{k+1} [C_k^{\alpha}]^{-1}$$

one can see that the balanced condition (2.33) holds for the basis s_{α} . Therefore for all values of k the balanced metric is the same and it is equal to the metric of constant scalar curvature (round metric on sphere).

2.5.2 Balanced metric on T^2

The balanced metric on the abelian varieties in any dimension was constucted in [55]. Following this work, consider two dimensional torus T^2 with modular parameter τ , and a periodic complex coordinate $z \sim z+1 \sim z+\tau$. The only nontrivial global holomorphic section of L is the theta-function

$$\theta(z,\tau) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \exp\left(\pi i n^2 \tau + 2\pi i n z\right)$$

which has the following transformation properties under the action of modular group

$$\theta(z + s\tau + t, \tau) = \exp(-\pi i s^2 \tau - 2\pi i sz)\theta(z, \tau), \ s, t \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

The standard flat metric on torus corresponds to the Kähler potential $h = \exp \frac{\pi}{2} \frac{(z-\bar{z})^2}{\text{Im}\tau}$. This form of h can be uniquely fixed by the requirement that $h|\theta|^2$ is invariant under modular transformations.

Following [56], introduce the Heisenberg group Γ acting on the holomorphic function f(z) by two operations

$$(S_b f)(z) = f(z+b), \quad (T_a f)(z) = \exp(\pi i a^2 \tau + 2\pi i a z) f(z+a\tau).$$

for real numbers a, b. The theta functions with rational characteristics $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}[1/l]/\mathbb{Z}$ are defined as

$$\theta_{a,b}(z,\tau) = S_b T_a \theta = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \exp\left(\pi i (n+a)^2 \tau + 2\pi i (n+a)(z+b)\right).$$

It is easy to see that $\theta_{a,b}(lz)$ form the basis of $H^0(T^2, L^{l^2-1})$. The corresponding Kodaira embedding is defined as

$$z \in T^2 \to (\theta_{0,0}(lz), \dots \theta_{1-1/l,1-1/l}(lz)) \in \mathbb{CP}^{l^2-1}$$

Let us show that this map defines a balanced embedding. To see this, note that $\theta_{a,b}(z)$ is the basis of the space \mathbb{V}_l of entire functions invariant under $l\Gamma$. There is a more convenient basis

$$s_c(z,\tau) = \sum_{n \in c+l\mathbb{Z}} \exp\left(\pi i n^2 \tau + 2\pi i n z\right), \quad c \in \mathbb{Z}[1/l]/l\mathbb{Z},$$

of eigenvectors of the shift operator for $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}[1/l]/\mathbb{Z}$

$$S_b s_c = \exp(abc\pi i)s_c, \quad T_a s_c = s_{c+a}.$$

Since the transformation between the bases is unitary

$$\theta_{a,b}(z,\tau) = \sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}/l\mathbb{Z}} \exp(2\pi i b(p+a)) s_{p+a},$$

then it is enough to check the balanced condition for s_c . Introduce the Fubini-Study metric on \mathbb{V}_l by

$$||f(lz)||_{FS} = \int_{T^2} \frac{|f(lz)|^2}{\sum_c |s_c(lz)|^2} \omega_{FS},$$
 (2.35)

where ω_{FS} is a pullback to the torus of the Fubini-Study metric on \mathbb{CP}^{l^2-1} under the Kodaira embedding, defined above. It is not hard to see that S_b, T_a preserve this norm. Since the operators S_b are mutually commuting, their eigenvectors s_c form an orthonormal basis. Then the formula (2.35) is equivalent to the balanced condition (2.33). Therefore the balanced metric on T^2 is given by

$$g_{\text{bal}} = \frac{1}{l^2} \partial \bar{\partial} \log \sum_{a,b \in \mathbb{Z}[1/l]/\mathbb{Z}} |\theta_{a,b}(lz)|^2.$$

This metric is not flat, although it actually converges to the flat metric as $l \to \infty$.

It is interesting to compare the lowest Landau level density matrix in the balanced metric and in the flat metric. The former is obviously constant everywhere on the manifold. The latter has been considered in [57], where s_c 's were chosen as an orthonormal

basis of solutions of Shrödinger equation on the LLL, for constant magnetic field with flux $\sim N = l^2$. There it was found that the density matrix

$$\rho_N^{flat} = \sum_c h^{l^2} |s_c(lz)|^2$$

is non-constant, as one might expect from naive translation symmetry arguments. Instead it exhibits a pattern of evenly spaced bumps at the locations $\{n_1+n_2\tau\}/l^2$, $n_1, n_2 =$ $0, ..., l^2$ on the torus. Mathematically, this is a consequence of a theorem about the zeroes of theta functions, see e.g. §4 in [56]. Therefore for the flat metric and constant magnetic field the translational symmetry is broken down to $\mathbb{Z}_N \times \mathbb{Z}_N$. It is restored only if one introduces the balanced metric on the torus.

Other notable constructions of balanced metrics, considered in the literature, include numerical approximation of the Ricci flat Calabi-Yau metric on K3 surface [21] and on the quintic surface in \mathbb{CP}^5 [22].

2.6 Quantum Hall effect in higher dimensions

The standard example in which the projector on LLL appears in physics is the Quantum Hall effect, see e.g. the review [23]. In the standard setup of integer QHE one considers a system of non-interacting electrons on a two-dimensional plane subjected to a constant orthogonal magnetic field. At low temperatures and high values of the magnetic field only the lowest lying energy levels are important. Usually, incompressible droplets of electrons are considered in a confining potential V, with partly filled ground level and a number of filled states K < N. The edge dynamics of the droplets is of particular interest.

In recent years this problem has been much generalized. It has been considered for Riemann surfaces, see [58] and references therein; higher dimensional examples include the case of S^4 [24], \mathbb{R}^4 [25] and \mathbb{CP}^n [26]; see also [27] for a review.

The case of \mathbb{CP}^n is the first nontrivial case in which we can make contact with the

balanced metrics. The choice made in [26] is the U(1) background field proportional to the Ricci tensor

$$F_{a\bar{a}} \sim R_{a\bar{a}},\tag{2.36}$$

which in turn is taken to be equal to the Fubini-Study metric on \mathbb{CP}^n . Therefore this equation is equivalent to Eq. (2.20). In the local projective coordinates z_1, \ldots, z_n , the LLL wave functions can be constructed explicitly

$$\psi_{\alpha} \sim \frac{z_1^{\alpha_1} z_2^{\alpha_2} \cdots z_n^{\alpha_n}}{(1+|z|^2)^{k/2}}, \quad \alpha = 1, \dots, N$$
(2.37)

up to a normalization constant [27]. As in Eq. (2.22) they have the form of holomorphic function, weighted by the metric of the line bundle.

The dynamics of the droplet is characterized in the following way. One starts with diagonal density matrix ρ_0 with K states occupied, then the fluctuations, preserving the number of states correspond to the unitary transformations $\rho_0 \to \rho = U \rho_0 U^{\dagger}$, and the equation of motion is the quantum Liouville equation

$$i\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} = [V, \rho].$$

The form of the droplet is determined by the form of the minima of the confining potential. In [26] the case of spherically symmetric potential $V = V(r = z\bar{z})$ was studied. In the limit of large number of states N (i.e. large magnetic field) and large number of fermions K < N the density matrix has the form

$$\rho(r^2) = \Theta(r^2 - R_d^2),$$

where R_d is the radius of the droplet and Θ is the step function. In other words the density matrix is equal to constant in the region, occupied by the droplet. The presence of the boundary is due to partly filled LLL. For the completely filled lowest level the droplet is constant everywhere on the manifold. Therefore the droplet without a boundary is described by the mixed state, corresponding to the balanced metric. One can also generalize the above construction to nonabelian background gauge fields. Since $\mathbb{CP}^n = SU(n+1)/U(n)$ and Lie algebra of $U(n) = U(1) \times SU(n)$, then in addition to U(1) gauge field one can also turn on SU(n) gauge field. In [26] the case of constant SU(n) gauge field was considered, with the wavefunctions belonging to a certain SU(n) representation.

The similar generalization of the Bergman kernel was considered in mathematical literature [48, 49]. One can consider a tensor product of L with a more general hermitian vector bundle \mathcal{E} , with the curvature $F^{\mathcal{E}}$. By analogy with Eq. (2.30), the Bergman kernel expansion exists

$$\rho(x) = k^n + k^{n-1}(R/2 \cdot \mathbf{1}_E + F^{\mathcal{E}}) + \dots$$

The second term was computed in [49]. We derive this expansion for the abelian line bundle \mathcal{E} in §4.3. It was shown in Ref. [48] that balanced metric exists in this case as well, and satisfies Hermitian-Einstein equation in large k limit.

2.7 Kähler quantum gravity

According to the Tian-Yau-Zelditch theorem, any Kähler metric can be approximated by a Bergman metric. For the metric in a Kähler class $c_1(L)$, the Bergman metric (or more precisely, its Kähler form) ω can be written in the following way

$$\omega(z) = \partial \bar{\partial} \log s_{\alpha}(z) H^{\alpha\beta} \bar{s}_{\beta}(z).$$

The positive $N \times N$ hermitian matrix H explicitly parameterizes the symmetric space \mathcal{K}_k (2.27) of the Bergman metrics. The large N limit thus corresponds to the approximation of the full space \mathcal{K} of Kähler metrics.

This setup turns out to provide a natural framework for the study of random measures on Kähler metrics, with the main goal being to give a definition to "Kähler quantum gravity", by analogy with the well known 2d Liouville quantum gravity. Here we consider the simplest example of Gaussian random matrix measure on the Bergman metrics.

A positive hermitian matrix H can always be put in the form $H = A^{\dagger}A$ for a general complex matrix A, defined up to a unitary rotation. We would like to compute the n-point correlation function in the large N limit, for the following Gaussian measure

$$\langle \omega(z_1) \dots \omega(z_n) \rangle = \int \omega(z_1) \dots \omega(z_n) e^{-NtrA^{\dagger}A} DA,$$

where DA is the usual euclidean measure on complex matrices.

The following variation of the replica trick (see e.g. [59]) will be useful

$$\partial \bar{\partial} \log s_{\alpha}(z) H^{\alpha\beta} \bar{s}_{\beta}(z) = \lim_{m \to 0} \frac{1}{m} \partial \bar{\partial} (s_{\alpha}(z) H^{\alpha\beta} \bar{s}_{\beta}(z))^{m}.$$

The computation of the *n*-point function then reduces to the computation of ordinary matrix integrals of polynomial insertions of $A^{\dagger}A$. The propagator is given by

$$\langle (A^{\dagger})^{\alpha\gamma} A^{\delta\beta} \rangle = \int (A^{\dagger})^{\alpha\gamma} A^{\delta\beta} e^{-NtrA^{\dagger}A} DA = \frac{1}{N} \delta^{\alpha\beta} \delta^{\gamma\delta}.$$

Using this we obtain

$$\langle (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha\beta} \rangle = \frac{1}{N} \delta^{\alpha\beta},$$

$$\langle (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha_1\beta_1} (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha_2\beta_2} \rangle = \delta^{\alpha_1\beta_1} \delta^{\alpha_2\beta_2} + \frac{1}{N} \delta^{\alpha_1\beta_2} \delta^{\alpha_2\beta_1},$$

$$\langle (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha_1\beta_1} \dots (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha_n\beta_n} \rangle = \delta^{\alpha_1\beta_1} \dots \delta^{\alpha_n\beta_n} +$$

$$+ \frac{1}{N} (\delta^{\alpha_1\beta_2} \delta^{\alpha_2\beta_1} \delta^{\alpha_3\beta_3} \dots \delta^{\alpha_n\beta_n} + \text{all similar pairwise permutations}).$$
(2.38)

Thus one can immediately compute the one point function

$$\langle \omega(z) \rangle = \lim_{m \to 0} \frac{1}{m} \partial \bar{\partial} \ s_{\alpha_1}(z) \bar{s}_{\beta_1}(z) \dots s_{\alpha_m}(z) \bar{s}_{\beta_m}(z) \cdot \\ \cdot \langle (A^{\dagger} A)^{\alpha_1 \beta_1} \dots (A^{\dagger} A)^{\alpha_m \beta_m} \rangle$$

$$= \lim_{m \to 0} \frac{1}{m} \partial \bar{\partial} \left[(s, \bar{s})^m + \mathcal{O}(1/N) \right] = \partial \bar{\partial} \log(s, \bar{s}) \equiv \omega_0,$$
(2.39)

where we adopt the notation $(s, \bar{s}) = s_{\alpha} \delta^{\alpha\beta} \bar{s}_{\beta}$. Note, that this answer is actually exact to all orders in 1/N. Here ω_0 is the "reference metric" in the Kähler class, for which the basis of sections is orthonormal. The final answer will of course depend on choice of the

reference metric. This situation is completely analogous to the Liouville theory, which is also defined up to a choice of background.

The 2-point function is nontrivial only in the next-to-leading order, one would need the order-1/N term in (2.38) to derive the following result (with a slight abuse of notation we call $s_1 = s(z_1)$, $s_2 = s(z_2)$, etc.):

$$\langle \omega(z_{1})\omega(z_{2})\rangle = \lim_{m_{1},m_{2}\to 0} \frac{1}{m_{1}m_{2}} \partial_{1}\bar{\partial}_{1}\partial_{2}\bar{\partial}_{2} \ s_{\alpha_{1}}(z_{1})\bar{s}_{\beta_{1}}(z_{1}) \dots s_{\alpha_{m_{1}}}(z_{1})\bar{s}_{\beta_{m_{1}}}(z_{1}) \cdot \\ \cdot s_{\gamma_{1}}(z_{2})\bar{s}_{\delta_{1}}(z_{2}) \dots s_{\gamma_{m_{2}}}(z_{2})\bar{s}_{\delta_{m_{2}}}(z_{2}) \cdot \\ \cdot \langle (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha_{1}\beta_{1}} \dots (A^{\dagger}A)^{\alpha_{m_{1}}\beta_{m_{1}}} (A^{\dagger}A)^{\gamma_{1}\delta_{1}} \dots (A^{\dagger}A)^{\gamma_{m_{2}}\delta_{m_{2}}} \rangle$$

$$= \lim_{m_{1},m_{2}\to 0} \frac{1}{m_{1}m_{2}} \partial_{1}\bar{\partial}_{1}\partial_{2}\bar{\partial}_{2} \left[(s_{1},\bar{s}_{1})^{m_{1}}(s_{2},\bar{s}_{2})^{m_{2}} + \\ + \frac{1}{N} \frac{m_{1}(m_{1}-1) + m_{2}(m_{2}-1)}{2} (s_{1},\bar{s}_{1})^{m_{1}}(s_{2},\bar{s}_{2})^{m_{2}} + \\ + \frac{m_{1}m_{2}}{N} (s_{1},\bar{s}_{1})^{m_{1}-1}(s_{2},\bar{s}_{2})^{m_{2}-1} (s_{1},\bar{s}_{2})(s_{2},\bar{s}_{1}) + \mathcal{O}(1/N^{2}) \right]$$

$$= \langle \omega(z_{1}) \rangle \langle \omega(z_{2}) \rangle + \frac{1}{N} \partial_{1}\bar{\partial}_{1}\partial_{2}\bar{\partial}_{2} \frac{(s_{1},\bar{s}_{2})(s_{2},\bar{s}_{1})}{(s_{1},\bar{s}_{1})(s_{2},\bar{s}_{2})} + \mathcal{O}(1/N^{2}). \quad (2.41)$$

Thus the connected 2-point function in the large-N limit is equal to

$$\langle \omega(z_1)\omega(z_2)\rangle_c = \langle (\omega(z_1) - \langle \omega(z_1)\rangle)(\omega(z_2) - \langle \omega(z_2)\rangle\rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{N}\partial_1\bar{\partial}_1\partial_2\bar{\partial}_2 \frac{(s_1,\bar{s}_2)(s_2,\bar{s}_1)}{(s_1,\bar{s}_1)(s_2,\bar{s}_2)}.$$
(2.42)

Following the same technics one can derive the expression for the connected large-N n-point function

$$\langle \omega(z_1) \dots \omega(z_n) \rangle_c = \frac{1}{N^{n-1}} \partial_1 \bar{\partial}_1 \dots \partial_n \bar{\partial}_n \frac{\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \prod_{i=1,\{i \sim i+n\}}^n (s_i, \bar{s}_{i+k})}{(s_1, \bar{s}_1) \cdots (s_n, \bar{s}_n)},$$

where in the numerator s_i is identified with s_{i+n} .

It is interesting, that the expression inside the derivatives in the two-point function (2.42) has an interesting geometric interpretation. It is equal to the exponent of the diastasic function $D(z_1, z_2)$, introduced by Calabi [60]

$$\frac{(s_1, \bar{s}_2)(s_2, \bar{s}_1)}{(s_1, \bar{s}_1)(s_2, \bar{s}_2)} = \exp(-D(z_1, z_2))$$
(2.43)

It can be shown that the diastatic function has the following short distance behaviour

$$D(z_1, z_2) \sim ||z_1 - z_2||_{\omega_0}^2$$

where the quantity on the rhs is the squared geodesic distance between the two points, computed in the reference metric. Hence, the Gaussian theory has a very peculiar "ultralocal" behavour, with the propagator falling exponentially with the distance. It would be interesting to consider other random matrix measures as well, in particular, corresponding to the Liouville functional and higher Chen-Tian functionals [61].

Chapter 3

Path integral derivation of the Bergman kernel

3.1 LLL density matrix

In this chapter we consider the physical derivation of the asymptotic expansion of the Bergman kernel. Our basic result is to rederive the Tian-Yau-Zelditch expansion as the infinite time limit of the perturbative expansion for the quantum mechanical path integral [15].

Let us state the result for (nonsupersymmetric) quantum mechanics. We consider a compact Kähler manifold M, and a particle in magnetic field, with the field strength proportional to the Kähler form on the manifold, as in Eq. (2.20). More general magnetic field Eq. (2.21) will be considered in the next chapter. Now, given that there is a large degeneracy of ground states and thus a nontrivial LLL, it becomes interesting to study the projector on the LLL, or in other words the LLL density matrix

$$\rho \equiv \sum_{i; E_i = E_0} |i\rangle\langle i|.$$

If we shift the hamiltonian to set the ground state energy $E_0 = 0$, it can also be defined as the large time limit of propagation in Euclidean time. Regarded as a function of two variables, the projector ρ can be defined as a path integral by the standard Feynman-Kac formula.

It is not hard to see that the regime of large magnetic field is semiclassical, so that one can get an expansion of the LLL density matrix in the inverse magnetic field strength using standard perturbative methods. In the large k limit, the diagonal term satisfies

$$\rho(x,x) \sim k^n \left(1 + \frac{\hbar}{2k} R + \frac{\hbar^2}{k^2} \left(\frac{1}{3} \Delta R + \frac{1}{24} |\text{Riem}|^2 - \frac{1}{6} |\text{Ric}|^2 + \frac{1}{8} R^2 \right) + \mathcal{O}((\hbar/k)^3) \right)$$

as an asymptotic expansion of the path integral. This formula coincides with the expansion of the Bergman kernel [12], thus providing the "physical proof" of the TYZ expansion.

In some ways this expansion is similar to the well known short time expansion of the heat kernel, except that its a long time expansion, because it projects on the ground states. Unlike other analogous results for ground states, it does not require supersymmetry, either for its definition or computation. Of course, similar results can be obtained for supersymmetric theories, our point is that that they do not depend on supersymmetry. Whether they depend ultimately on holomorphy is an interesting question, which we do not discuss here.

3.2 Path integral representation

The euclidean time path integral for a particle on a 2n-dimensional Kähler manifold M with the magnetic field is given by

$$\rho(x_{i}, x_{f}) = \mathcal{N} \int_{x(t_{i})=x_{i}}^{x(t_{f})=x_{f}} \prod_{t_{i} < t < t_{f}} \det g_{a\bar{b}}(x(t)) \, \mathcal{D}x^{a} \mathcal{D}\bar{x}^{\bar{b}} \, e^{-\frac{1}{\hbar} \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{f}} dt \, [g_{a\bar{b}}\dot{x}^{a}\dot{x}^{\bar{b}} + A_{a}\dot{x}^{a} + \bar{A}_{\bar{a}}\dot{x}^{\bar{a}}]}$$
(3.1)

Here we assume that $F_{ab} = F_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} = 0$ and work in the anti-holomorphic gauge $A_a = 0$ for the gauge connection¹. We also set the non-zero components of the magnetic field strength to be aligned with the metric

$$F_{a\bar{b}} = \partial_a \bar{A}_{\bar{b}} = k g_{a\bar{b}} = k \partial_a \partial_{\bar{b}} K, \tag{3.2}$$

¹Although the gauge, which trivializes anti-holomorphic derivatives is rather $\bar{A}_{\bar{a}} = 0$ (2.23), the difference between gauge choices is inessential, since the density matrix is a gauge invariant object. We find it convenient for technical reasons to work in the anti-holomorphic gauge.

as in Eq. (2.20), with $K = -\log h$ being the Kähler potential for the metric. Note that we chose the coupling to the vector potential such that the field strength, defined as in (3.2), is real, which corresponds to imaginary $\bar{A}_{\bar{b}}$.

Our goal is to compute the value of the density matrix (3.1) on the diagonal $x_i = x_f = x$ and project to the lowest Landau level, i.e. take a long time $T = t_f - t_i \to \infty$ limit. Note, that one cannot take this limit inside the path integral. That would simply suppress the kinetic term, and one would end up with a rather trivial answer. Thus, we must keep T finite in the process of calculation and take the $T \to \infty$ limit after computing the correlators. The long time limit is free of IR divergent terms, provided the path integral is properly regularized. It should also be mentioned, that by taking the long time limit we implicitly use the fact that there is a spectral gap between the lowest and first positive eigenvalues, which makes it a well-defined operation. The resulting expansion is a local asymptotic expansion in \hbar/k , whose coefficients at each order we would like to compute.

To keep track of the dependence on T we can introduce the rescaled time parameter

$$t = t_f + (t_f - t_i)\tau = t_f + T\tau$$

with $\tau \in [-1,0]$. The classical solution for the trajectory with boundary conditions $x_i = x_f$ is just a constant. Introduce normal coordinates z^a , $\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}$ in the vicinity of the classical trajectory

$$x^a = x_f^a + z^a(\tau)$$

$$\bar{x}^{\bar{a}} = \bar{x}_f^{\bar{a}} + \bar{z}^{\bar{a}}(\tau)$$

The normalization factor \mathcal{N} can be fixed by considering the standard normalization of the heat kernel in the case of non-coincident initial and final points, as e.g. in [62], and is equal to

$$\mathcal{N} = k^n$$
,

where n is the complex dimension of the manifold.

3.3 Weyl-ordering counterterm

The Weyl-ordering counterterm in the path integral measure has been discovered by DeWitt [1]. In the hamiltonian framework the path integral corresponds to transition amplitude

$$K(x_i, x_f; T) = \langle x_f | e^{-(T/\hbar)\hat{H}} | x_i \rangle.$$

Since the kinetic term in \hat{H} depends on the coordinate variable through the metric, there may be a discrepancy due to the operator ordering of momentum and coordinate variables, when constructing quantum hamiltonian. Different choices of ordering lead to different definition of path integral (this issue was studied in great detail in Ref. [63, 64, 8]). It can be shown that there is a unique choice the ordering of the hamiltonian which preserves general coordinate invariance

$$\hat{H} = \frac{1}{2}G^{-1/4}(\hat{p}_i - iA_i)G^{ij}G^{1/2}(\hat{p}_j - iA_j)G^{-1/4}
= \frac{1}{2}g^{-1/2}\hat{p}_a g^{a\bar{b}} g(\hat{p}_{\bar{b}} - i\bar{A}_{\bar{b}})g^{-1/2} + \frac{1}{2}g^{-1/2}(\hat{p}_{\bar{b}} - i\bar{A}_{\bar{b}}) g^{a\bar{b}} g \hat{p}_a g^{-1/2}, \quad (3.3)$$

where we specified our hamiltonian to the Kähler case. Here $G = \det g_{ij} = g^2 = (\det g_{a\bar{a}})^2$. To transform the hamiltonian framework to lagrangian we rewrite this expression in a Weyl-ordered form (see Eq. (3.24) in the Appendix) and then perform the Legendre transform with the generalized momenta

$$p_a = g_{a\bar{b}}\dot{z}^{\bar{b}}, \quad \bar{P}_{\bar{b}} = g_{a\bar{b}}\dot{z}^a + i\bar{A}_{\bar{b}}.$$

The following action, written in euclidean time, appears in the exponent of path integral

$$S = \int_{t_i}^{t_f} dt \left(g_{a\bar{b}} \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + \bar{A}_{\bar{b}} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} - \frac{\hbar^2}{4} R \right).$$

The Weyl-ordering corresponds to a "mid-point rule" prescription in the path integral, introduced in the next paragraph. The last term in this "quantum corrected" action is necessary, for instance, to obtain correct short time heat kernel expansion [8]. We will demonstrate, that leads to a correct long time as well.

3.4 Normal coordinates, free action and propagators

In the Kähler normal coordinate frame, defined in Appendix, all pure (anti-) holomorphic derivatives of the metric at a chosen point are set to zero. We will use the Kähler normal coordinate frame, centered at x, where the following expansions for the Kähler potential, metric and gauge connection hold up to the sixth order in derivatives

$$\begin{split} K(x^{a}+z^{a},\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= g_{a\bar{b}}(x)z^{a}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{4}K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^{a}z^{b}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{36}K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x)z^{a}z^{b}z^{c}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}}\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} + \dots, \\ \bar{A}_{\bar{b}}(x^{a}+z^{a},\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= k\partial_{\bar{b}}K(x^{a}+z^{a},\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) \\ &= k\left(g_{a\bar{b}}(x)z^{a} + \frac{1}{2}K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^{a}z^{b}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{12}K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x)z^{a}z^{b}z^{c}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} + \dots\right), \\ g_{a\bar{b}}(x^{a}+z^{a},\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= g_{a\bar{b}}(x) + K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^{b}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{4}K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x)z^{b}z^{c}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} + \dots \end{split}$$

in self-explanatory notations. Note that we omitted terms which turn out not to be relevant up to the second order in \hbar . For example, the term with five derivatives of mixed type $K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^az^bz^c\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}}$ is non-zero in our coordinate frame, but it contributes to the density matrix only starting from \hbar^3 , as one can check by power counting.

The determinant in the measure (3.1) can be raised to the exponent, using auxiliary anti-commuting ghost fields b^a and $c^{\bar{b}}$. The integral in these variables is the Berezin integral. The diagonal of the density matrix (3.1) can be now rewritten as

$$\rho(x) = \mathcal{N} \int_{z(-1)=0}^{z(0)=0} \mathcal{D}z^{a}(\tau) \mathcal{D}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}}(\tau) \mathcal{D}b^{a}(\tau) \mathcal{D}c^{\bar{b}}(\tau) \ e^{-\frac{1}{\hbar}S_{0} - \frac{1}{\hbar}S_{int}}$$

where we split the action into a free part

$$S_0 = \int_{-1}^0 d\tau \, \left[\frac{1}{T} g_{a\bar{b}}(x) \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + k g_{a\bar{b}}(x) z^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + g_{a\bar{b}}(x) b^a c^{\bar{b}} \right], \tag{3.4}$$

and interaction part, with the terms up to the sixth order in derivatives of the Kähler

potential

$$\begin{split} S_{int} &= \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \, \left[\frac{1}{T} \left(K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{4} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^b z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \\ &+ k \left(\frac{1}{2} K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^a z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{12} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^a z^b z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} \\ &+ \left(K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{4} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^b z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) b^a c^{\bar{b}} \\ &- \frac{\hbar^2}{4} T \left(R(x) + \partial_c \bar{\partial}_{\bar{c}} R(x) z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \right], \end{split}$$

here dots denote τ derivatives. The propagator for free theory (3.4)

$$\langle \bar{z}^{\bar{b}}(\tau)z^{a}(\sigma)\rangle = \hbar g^{a\bar{b}}\Delta(\tau,\sigma), \tag{3.5}$$

satisfies the following equation

$$\left[-\frac{1}{T} \frac{d^2}{d\tau^2} + k \frac{d}{d\tau} \right] \Delta(\tau, \sigma) = \delta(\tau - \sigma),$$

and the path integral boundary conditions translate into Dirichlet boundary conditions for Δ

$$\Delta(-1,\sigma) = \Delta(0,\sigma) = \Delta(\tau,-1) = \Delta(\tau,0) = 0$$

The unique solution is

$$\Delta(\tau, \sigma) = \frac{1}{k(e^{kT} - 1)} \qquad \left\{ \theta(\tau - \sigma)e^{kT}(1 - e^{kT\tau})(1 - e^{-kT(\sigma + 1)}) + \theta(\sigma - \tau)(1 - e^{-kT\sigma})(1 - e^{kT(\tau + 1)}) \right\}, \tag{3.6}$$

where the step-function is defined using the "mid-point rule"

$$\theta(\tau - \sigma) = \begin{cases} 1, & \tau > \sigma \\ \frac{1}{2}, & \tau = \sigma \\ 0, & \tau \le \sigma \end{cases}$$
(3.7)

The non-zero value at coincident point depends on the choice of Weyl-ordering in the hamiltonian formulation and is crucial for obtaining correct results for the short-time heat kernel expansion from the path integral [8]. Ghost propagator can be regulated

with the help of $\Delta(\tau, \sigma)$ in the following way

$$\langle b^a(\sigma)c^{\bar{b}}(\tau)\rangle = -\hbar g^{a\bar{b}}\delta(\tau - \sigma) = \hbar g^{a\bar{b}}\left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\right)$$

where $^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) = d\Delta(\tau,\sigma)/d\tau$, etc.

3.5 Perturbation theory. First Order

Now we are ready to study the perturbation theory in \hbar for the diagonal of the density matrix (3.4)

$$\rho(x) = \mathcal{N}(1 + \hbar \rho_1(x) + \hbar^2 \rho_2(x) + \ldots).$$

From (3.5) the dimension of variable z is $\hbar^{1/2}$, therefore by power counting $\rho_n(x)$ should contain terms with 2n covariant derivatives of the metric. For example, at first order in \hbar the only invariant of the metric is the Ricci scalar.

Expanding the interacting part of the exponent in the path integral (3.4) to the first order in \hbar , we have

$$\hbar \rho_1 = -\frac{1}{\hbar} K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \int d\tau \left(\frac{1}{T} \langle z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} + \frac{k}{2} \langle z^a z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} + \langle z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} b^a c^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} \right) + \hbar \frac{T}{4} R$$

$$= \hbar R \frac{1}{T} \int d\tau \left(\Delta (^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet} + {^{\bullet \bullet} \Delta}) + {^{\bullet} \Delta} \Delta^{\bullet} \right) |_{\tau} + \hbar \frac{T}{4} R = \hbar R I_1(T, k) + \frac{\hbar T}{4} R. \quad (3.8)$$

and from here on the integration always runs from -1 to 0. Here we apply usual Wick rule to calculate the correlators. We also use the fact that $R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}(x)=K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)$ in normal frame centered at x. To illustrate how the Wick rule works in this case, consider e.g. the first term here

$$\langle z^{b}\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\dot{z}^{a}\dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}}\rangle|_{\tau} = \langle \bar{z}^{\bar{a}}z^{b}\rangle|_{\tau}\langle \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}}\dot{z}^{a}\rangle|_{\tau} + \langle \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}}z^{b}\rangle|_{\tau}\langle \bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\dot{z}^{a}\rangle|_{\tau}$$
$$= g^{b\bar{a}}g^{a\bar{b}}\Delta(\tau,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\tau) + g^{a\bar{a}}g^{b\bar{b}\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\tau),$$

where we explicitly used (3.5). In general for a given polynomial in z and \bar{z} one has to replace its expectation value by a sum of all possible pairwise "contractions" between

z's and \bar{z} 's. The same holds for the ghost fields b, c, the only subtlety one has take into account is that they anticommute.

This calculation elucidates the role of the ghosts. Their contribution cancels the contact terms, containing $\delta(0)$, which appear in second derivatives of the bosonic propagators at coincident points.

The values of the integrals used in the main text and their large time asymptotics are collected in Appendix. In $T \to \infty$ limit of the expression above becomes

$$\hbar\rho_1 = \left(-\frac{T}{4} + \frac{1}{2k}\right)\hbar R + \frac{\hbar T}{4}R = \frac{\hbar}{2k}R. \tag{3.9}$$

Note, that the Weyl-ordering counterterm (3.24) is necessary to cancel the large-T divergence. This calculation provides an independent check of the coefficient in front of this term², see also [8] for a related discussion.

3.6 Perturbation theory. Second Order

At the \hbar^2 order the following metric invariants can appear in the expansion: $\Delta R = g^{a\bar{a}}\partial_a\bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}}R$, $|\text{Ric}|^2 = R_{a\bar{a}}R^{a\bar{a}}$, $|\text{Riem}|^2 = R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}R^{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}$ and R^2 . Therefore the second order correction splits into four components, corresponding to the listed invariants. The full second-order contribution reads

$$\begin{split} \hbar^2 \rho_2 = & \quad -\frac{1}{\hbar} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} \int \!\! d\tau \; \left(\frac{1}{4T} \langle z^b z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} \right. \\ & \quad + \frac{k}{12} \langle z^a z^b z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} + \frac{1}{4} \langle z^b z^c \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} b^a c^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} \right) \\ & \quad + \frac{1}{2\hbar^2} K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} K_{a'b'\bar{a}'\bar{b}'} \int \!\! \int \!\! d\tau d\sigma \; \left(\frac{1}{T^2} \langle z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} |_{\tau} z^{b'} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}'} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}'} |_{\sigma} \rangle \\ & \quad + \frac{k}{T} \langle z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^a \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} |_{\tau} z^{a'} z^{b'} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}'} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}'} |_{\sigma} \rangle + \frac{k^2}{4} \langle z^a z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} |_{\tau} z^{a'} z^{b'} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}'} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}'} |_{\sigma} \rangle \\ & \quad + \frac{2}{T} \langle z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^a \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} |_{\tau} z^{b'} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}'} b^{a'} c^{\bar{b}'} |_{\sigma} \rangle + k \langle z^a z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} |_{\tau} z^{b'} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}'} b^{a'} c^{\bar{b}'} |_{\sigma} \rangle \\ & \quad + \langle z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} b^a c^{\bar{b}} |_{\tau} z^{b'} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}'} b^{a'} c^{\bar{b}'} |_{\sigma} \rangle \right) + \end{split}$$

 $^{^2}$ Factor 1/4 here compared to 1/8 in [8] is due to our definition of scalar curvature (3.18) in Kähler case.

$$+\frac{\hbar T}{4}\partial_c\bar{\partial}_{\bar{c}}R\int d\tau \ \langle \bar{z}^{\bar{c}}z^c\rangle|_{\tau} + \frac{\hbar T}{4}R \cdot \hbar RI_1(T,k) + \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{\hbar T}{4}R\right)^2$$
(3.10)

We start computation from the first line in this expression. Taking into account the identity (3.19), the first line reads

$$-\hbar^{2}(-\Delta R + 2|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} + |\operatorname{Riem}|^{2}) \int d\tau \, \frac{1}{T} ({}^{\bullet}\Delta \Delta {}^{\bullet}\Delta + \Delta^{2}({}^{\bullet}\Delta {}^{\bullet} + {}^{\bullet\bullet}\Delta)/2)|_{\tau}$$

$$= -\hbar^{2}(-\Delta R + 2|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} + |\operatorname{Riem}|^{2}) I_{2}(T, k)$$

$$\approx -\hbar^{2}(-\Delta R + 2|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} + |\operatorname{Riem}|^{2}) \left(\frac{5}{6k^{2}} - \frac{T}{4k}\right), \text{ as } T \to \infty$$
(3.11)

Consider now the second integral in (3.10). There are several nonequivalent ways to contract z variables, leading to different invariants. Contraction of each of the primed indices a', b', \bar{a}' , \bar{b}' with a non-primed index, leads to the $|\text{Riem}|^2$ structure. Such terms are given by the following expression

$$\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2}|\operatorname{Riem}|^{2} \iint d\tau d\sigma \left(\frac{1}{T^{2}} (\Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma)^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau, \sigma) \right) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau, \sigma)^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + 2\frac{k}{T} (\Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma)^{\bullet} \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma)^{\bullet} \Delta(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) \Delta(\tau, \sigma)^{\bullet} \Delta(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma)^{\bullet} \Delta(\sigma, \tau)^{\bullet} \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) + \Delta(\sigma, \tau) \Delta(\tau, \sigma) \Delta$$

If we contract only two of the prime indices with the two nonprime indices, we get the structure $|Ric|^2$

$$\frac{\hbar^{2}}{2}|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} \iint d\tau d\sigma \qquad \left(\frac{1}{T^{2}}({}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau){}^$$

$$+ {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \frac{2k}{T} ({}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \lambda(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau) {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \left(\frac{1}{T} {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) \right) \left(\frac{1}{T} {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) \right)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \left(\frac{1}{T} {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) \right) \left(\frac{1}{T} {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) \right)$$

$$- \Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau) \left(\frac{1}{T} {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \right) \left(\frac{1}{T} {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) \right)$$

$$= \frac{k^{2}}{2} |\text{Ric}|^{2} \cdot I_{5}(T,k) \approx \frac{\hbar^{2}}{2} |\text{Ric}|^{2} \left(-\frac{T}{k} + \frac{3}{k^{2}} \right), \text{ as } T \to \infty$$
(3.13)

If we contract prime indices as well as nonprime indices only between each other, or in other words we contract separately z's and \bar{z} 's at point τ and z's and \bar{z} 's at σ , we get disconnected correlators only. The structure of such term is just $(\hbar RI_1)^2$. Adding up this term and last two terms from (3.10) we obtain the first order term (3.9) squared with the coefficient one-half

$$\frac{1}{2}(\hbar\rho_1)^2 = \frac{1}{2}\left(\hbar R I_1(T,k) + \frac{\hbar T}{4}R\right)^2 \approx \frac{\hbar^2}{8k^2}R^2, \text{ as } T \to \infty.$$
 (3.14)

This term appears since we compute partition function, not the free energy, and therefore do not subtract integrals, corresponding to disconnected diagrams. Finally the first term in the last line in (3.10) reads

$$\frac{\hbar^2 T}{4} \Delta R \int d\tau \ \Delta(\tau, \tau) = \frac{\hbar^2 T}{4} \Delta R I_3(T, k) \approx \hbar^2 \Delta R \left(-\frac{1}{2k^2} + \frac{T}{4k} \right), \text{ as } T \to \infty.$$
 (3.15)

Let us now collect all the terms (3.11, 3.12, 3.13, 3.15) that contribute to ρ_2 and compute its $T\to\infty$ limit

$$\rho_{2} = (I_{2}(T,k) + TI_{3}(T,k)/4)\Delta R + (-2I_{2}(T,k) + I_{5}(T,k)/2)|\text{Ric}|^{2}$$

$$+(-I_{2}(T,k) + I_{4}(T,k)/2)|\text{Riem}|^{2} + \frac{1}{2}(I_{1}(T,k) + T/4)^{2}R^{2}$$

$$\approx \frac{1}{k^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{3}\Delta R + \frac{1}{24}|\text{Riem}|^{2} - \frac{1}{6}|\text{Ric}|^{2} + \frac{1}{8}R^{2}\right), \text{ as } T \to \infty$$
(3.16)

Now we are ready write down the full expansion of the density matrix (3.4) up to second order in \hbar

$$\rho = k^n \left(1 + \frac{\hbar}{2k} R + \frac{\hbar^2}{k^2} \left(\frac{1}{3} \Delta R + \frac{1}{24} |\text{Riem}|^2 - \frac{1}{6} |\text{Ric}|^2 + \frac{1}{8} R^2 \right) + \mathcal{O}((\hbar/k)^3) \right). \tag{3.17}$$

Note that this expansion is in perfect agreement with the expansion of Bergman kernel, obtained in [12].

3.7 Appendix

3.7.1 Curvatures

We follow conventions of [12]

$$R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} = \partial_b \bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}} g_{a\bar{a}} - g^{c\bar{c}} \partial_b g_{a\bar{c}} \bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}} g_{c\bar{a}},$$

$$R_{a\bar{a}} = -g^{b\bar{b}} R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}},$$

$$R = g^{a\bar{a}} R_{a\bar{a}},$$

$$\Delta R = g^{a\bar{a}} \partial_a \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}} R,$$

$$|\text{Riem}|^2 = R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} R^{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}},$$

$$|\text{Ric}|^2 = R_{a\bar{a}} R^{a\bar{a}}.$$
(3.18)

Let K be the Kähler potential for the metric

$$g_{a\bar{a}} = \partial_a \bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}} K.$$

In Kähler normal coordinate frame the Cristoffel symbols and all pure holomorphic derivatives of the metric vanish at the origin

$$K_{a\bar{a}b_1...b_n}(x) = 0,$$

for any n. The following terms in the Taylor expansions of the Kähler potential, the metric, Rieman tensor and Ricci scalar are relevant for the present paper

$$\begin{split} K(x^a+z^a,\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= K(x) + K_{a\bar{b}}(x)z^a\bar{z}^{\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{4}K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^az^b\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}} + \\ &+ \frac{1}{36}K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x)z^az^bz^c\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{b}}\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} + \ldots, \\ g_{a\bar{b}}(x^a+z^a,\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= g_{a\bar{b}}(x) + K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^b\bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{4}K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x)z^bz^c\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} + \ldots \\ R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}(x^a+z^a,\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) + K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x)z^c\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} - g^{c\bar{c}}(x)K_{ab\bar{c}\bar{d}}(x)K_{cd\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)z^d\bar{z}^{\bar{d}} + \ldots \\ R(x^a+z^a,\bar{x}^{\bar{a}}+\bar{z}^{\bar{a}}) &= R(x) + (2g^{a\bar{d}}(x)g^{d\bar{a}}(x)g^{b\bar{b}}(x)K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x)K_{cd\bar{c}\bar{d}}(x) - \\ -g^{a\bar{a}}(x)g^{b\bar{b}}(x)K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) - g^{a\bar{a}}(x)g^{b\bar{b}}(x)g^{d\bar{d}}(x)K_{ab\bar{c}\bar{d}}(x)K_{cd\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x))z^c\bar{z}^{\bar{c}} + \ldots \\ &= R(x) + \partial_c\bar{\partial}_{\bar{c}}R(x)z^c\bar{z}^{\bar{c}}. \end{split}$$

The following useful identity holds in the normal coordinate frame

$$g^{a\bar{a}}g^{b\bar{b}}K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}} = -\partial_c\bar{\partial}_{\bar{c}}R(x) + 2R_{c\bar{d}}R^{\bar{d}}_{\ \bar{c}} + R_{c\bar{b}d\bar{d}}R^{\bar{b}d\bar{d}}_{\ \bar{c}}.$$
(3.19)

3.7.2 Hamiltonian

Here we rewrite the hamiltonian (3.3) in a Weyl-symmetric way. First we simplify the expression without the gauge potential

$$\hat{H} = \frac{1}{2}g^{-1/2}\hat{p}_{a}g^{a\bar{b}}g\hat{p}_{\bar{b}}g^{-1/2} + \frac{1}{2}g^{-1/2}\hat{p}_{\bar{b}}g^{a\bar{b}}g\hat{p}_{a}g^{-1/2} = \frac{1}{2}(\hat{p}_{a}g^{a\bar{b}}\hat{p}_{\bar{b}} + \hat{p}_{\bar{b}}g^{a\bar{b}}\hat{p}_{a})
+ \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4}\bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}}(g^{a\bar{b}}\partial_{a}\ln g) + \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4}\partial_{a}(g^{a\bar{b}}\bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}}\ln g) + \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4}g^{a\bar{b}}\bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}}\ln g\partial_{a}\ln g,$$
(3.20)

where we use $\hat{p}_a = -i\hbar\partial_a$, $\hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{a}} = -i\hbar\bar{\partial}_{\bar{a}}$. The Weyl-ordered form of the first term in the previous expression is

$$(\hat{p}_{a}g^{a\bar{b}}\hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}})_{W} = \frac{1}{4}(\hat{p}_{a}\hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}}g^{a\bar{b}} + \hat{p}_{a}g^{a\bar{b}}\hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}} + \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}}g^{a\bar{b}}\hat{p}_{a} + g^{a\bar{b}}\hat{p}_{a}\hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}})$$

Therefore

$$\frac{1}{2}(\hat{p}_{a} g^{a\bar{b}} \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}} + \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}} g^{a\bar{b}} \hat{p}_{a}) = (\hat{p}_{a} g^{a\bar{b}} \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}})_{W} + \frac{1}{8}([\hat{p}_{a}, [g^{a\bar{b}}, \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}}]] + [\hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}}, [g^{a\bar{b}}, \hat{p}_{a}]])$$

$$= (\hat{p}_{a} g^{a\bar{b}} \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}})_{W} + \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4} R + \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4} g^{a\bar{b}} \Gamma^{\bar{b}}_{ab} \Gamma^{\bar{c}}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}. \tag{3.21}$$

The last three terms in (3.20) can be written as

$$\bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}}(g^{a\bar{b}}\partial_a \ln g) = \partial_a(g^{a\bar{b}}\bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}} \ln g) = -R - g^{a\bar{b}}\Gamma^b_{ab}\Gamma^{\bar{c}}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}.$$

$$g^{a\bar{b}}\bar{\partial}_{\bar{b}} \ln g\partial_a \ln g = g^{a\bar{b}}\Gamma^b_{ab}\Gamma^{\bar{c}}_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}.$$
(3.22)

Using (3.21, 3.22) we get the expression for Weyl-ordered hamiltonian (3.20)

$$\hat{H} = (\hat{p}_a g^{a\bar{b}} \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}})_W - \frac{\hbar^2}{4} R. \tag{3.23}$$

Now it is straightforward to see that the similar expression holds in the presence of gauge connection (3.3). One just has to shift $\hat{p}_{\bar{b}} \to \hat{p}_{\bar{b}} - i\bar{A}_{\bar{b}}$ in the previous equation, and then order the part of \hat{H} that involves $\bar{A}_{\bar{b}}$

$$\hat{H} = (\hat{p}_a g^{a\bar{b}} \hat{\bar{p}}_{\bar{b}})_W - \frac{\hbar}{2} g^{a\bar{b}} F_{a\bar{b}} - \frac{\hbar^2}{4} R. \tag{3.24}$$

For the field strength (3.2) the second term here is just a "zero-point energy" constant, which we subtract. However, it will play an important role in the next chapter, when we consider a more general magnetic field strength.

3.7.3 Integrals

Here we collect exact expressions for the integrals that appear in the main text. The following short hand notations are used

$$^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) = d\Delta(\tau,\sigma)/d\tau, \quad \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) = d\Delta(\tau,\sigma)/d\sigma, \quad ^{\bullet\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) = d^{2}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)/d\tau,$$

$$\Delta(\tau,\tau) = \Delta(\tau), \quad ^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) = ^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)|_{\sigma=\tau}, \quad (3.25)$$

and so on.

$$I_{1}(T,k) = \int d\tau \frac{1}{T} \left(\Delta(^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet} + ^{\bullet \bullet}\Delta) + ^{\bullet}\Delta\Delta^{\bullet} \right) |_{\tau}$$

$$= -\frac{e^{kT} + 1}{4k(e^{kT} - 1)^{2}} \left(2 + kT + e^{kT}(-2 + kT) \right)$$
(3.26)

$$I_{2}(T,k) = \int d\tau \frac{1}{T} ({}^{\bullet}\Delta \Delta {}^{\bullet}\Delta + \Delta^{2} ({}^{\bullet}\Delta {}^{\bullet} + {}^{\bullet \bullet}\Delta)/2)|_{\tau} = -\frac{1}{12k^{2}(e^{kT} - 1)^{3}}$$

$$\left(10 + 3kT + 3e^{kT}(6 + 7kT) + 3e^{2kT}(-6 + 7kT) + e^{3kT}(-10 + 3kT)\right)$$
(3.27)

$$I_3(T,k) = \int d\tau \ \Delta(\tau,\tau) = \frac{1}{Tk^2(e^{kT}-1)} \left(2 + kT + e^{kT}(-2 + kT)\right)$$
 (3.28)

$$I_{4}(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \left(\frac{1}{T^{2}} (\Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma) + \Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau,\sigma$$

$$I_{5}(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \left(\frac{1}{T^{2}} (^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {^{\bullet}}\Delta(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) \right)$$

$$+ {^{\bullet}}\Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {^{\bullet}}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ {^{\bullet}}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {^{\bullet}}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ {^{\bullet}}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {^{\bullet}}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \frac{2k}{T}({}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ k^{2}({}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + {}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau){}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau) \right) \left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma) \right)$$

$$+ \Delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \right) \left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) \right)$$

$$- \Delta(\sigma)\Delta(\tau) \left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \right) \left(\frac{1}{T}{}^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) - k^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau,\sigma) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{1}{k^{2}(e^{kT} - 1)^{4}} \left(3 + kT + e^{kT}(4 + 8kT + k^{2}T^{2}) + 2e^{2kT}(-7 + k^{2}T^{2})$$

$$+ e^{3kT}(4 - 8kT + k^{2}T^{2}) + e^{4kT}(3 - kT) \right)$$

$$(3.30)$$

Chapter 4

Generalizations of the Bergman kernel

4.1 $\mathcal{N} = 1$ supersymmetric quantum mechanics

4.1.1 Action, symmetries and propagators

One can obtain expansions similar to (3.17) in other quantum mechanical theories. Here we consider (1,1)-supersymmetric particle on Kähler manifold with the magnetic field turned on. The action is

$$S = \int_{t_i}^{t_f} dt \left(g_{a\bar{b}} \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + \bar{\psi}^{\bar{a}} (g_{a\bar{a}} \dot{\psi}^a + \dot{x}^b \partial_b g_{a\bar{a}} \psi^a) + \bar{A}_{\bar{b}} \dot{\bar{x}}^{\bar{b}} + F_{a\bar{a}} \bar{\psi}^{\bar{a}} \psi^a \right)$$
(4.1)

This action is invariant under the following $\mathcal{N} = (1,1)$ supersymmetry transformations

$$\delta x^{a} = -\bar{\epsilon}\psi^{a}$$

$$\delta \bar{x}^{\bar{a}} = -\epsilon \bar{\psi}^{\bar{a}}$$

$$\delta \psi^{a} = \dot{x}^{a} \epsilon$$

$$\delta \bar{\psi}^{\bar{a}} = \dot{\bar{x}}^{\bar{a}} \bar{\epsilon}$$

$$(4.2)$$

if the metric is Kähler and if A_a , $\bar{A}_{\bar{a}}$ is a connection of holomorphic vector bundle

$$F_{ab} = F_{\bar{a}\bar{b}} = 0.$$

We repeat the previous setup with the field strength proportional to the metric, exactly as in Eq. (2.20). Consider now the path integral representation of this theory. If the boundary conditions for x and ψ fields are the same, no ghosts are needed in the action, because bosonic and fermionic determinants cancel in the measure. Moreover, the

Weyl-ordering counterterm cancels due to the contribution of fermionic terms. Bosonic propagator is the same a before, and fermionic propagator

$$\langle \bar{\psi}^{\bar{b}}(\tau)\psi^a(\sigma)\rangle = \hbar g^{a\bar{b}}\Gamma(\tau,\sigma)$$

satisfies

$$\left[\frac{d}{d\sigma} + Tk\right]\Gamma(\tau, \sigma) = -\delta(\tau - \sigma)$$

We would like to compute the "index density", i.e. the trace of the density matrix with alternating signs for fermionic states

$$\rho(x) = \lim_{T \to \infty} \text{Tr } (-1)^F e^{-T\hat{H}},$$

without performing the x-integral. The right hand side here depends only on the bosonic "zero-mode" x, and all fermionic dependence is integrated out. Fermion number insertion $(-1)^F$ corresponds to periodic boundary conditions for fermions. In this case the propagator has the form

$$\Gamma(\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{1 - e^{kT}} \left(e^{kT(\tau - \sigma)} \theta(\tau - \sigma) + e^{kT(\tau - \sigma + 1)} \theta(\sigma - \tau) \right).$$

4.1.2 Perturbation theory

The calculation proceeds along the same lines as in nonsupersymmetric case. We use Kähler normal coordinates and expand the metric around the constant configuration x.

Free part of the action is given by

$$S_0 = \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \left[\frac{1}{T} g_{a\bar{b}}(x) \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + k g_{a\bar{b}}(x) z^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + g_{a\bar{b}}(x) \bar{\psi}^{\bar{b}} \dot{\psi}^a + T k g_{a\bar{b}} \bar{\psi}^{\bar{b}} \psi^a \right]. \tag{4.3}$$

The interaction part, up to the sixth order in derivatives of the Kähler potential, reads

$$S_{int} = \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \left[\frac{1}{T} \left(K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{4} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^{b} z^{c} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \dot{z}^{a} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \right.$$

$$+ k \left(\frac{1}{2} K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^{a} z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{12} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^{a} z^{b} z^{c} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}}$$

$$+ \left(K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{4} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^{b} z^{c} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \bar{\psi}^{\bar{b}}(Tk + \partial_{\tau}) \psi^{a}$$

$$+ \left(K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \frac{1}{2} K_{abc\bar{a}\bar{b}\bar{c}}(x) z^{c} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \bar{z}^{\bar{c}} \right) \dot{z}^{b} \bar{\psi}^{\bar{b}} \psi^{a} \right], \tag{4.4}$$

At the first order in \hbar we get

$$\rho_1(\mathcal{N}=1) = R \int d\tau \left(\frac{1}{T} (^{\bullet} \Delta \Delta^{\bullet} + {^{\bullet}} \Delta^{\bullet} \Delta) + k^{\bullet} \Delta \Delta - \Delta \delta(0) + \Delta^{\bullet} \Gamma \right) |_{\tau} = 0,$$

so \hbar^1 term is exactly zero, even for finite T.

Computation at the second order in \hbar proceeds in a similar fashion as in previous section, let us only mention one shortcut. Note, that each contraction of $\bar{\psi}(\sigma)$ and $(Tk + \partial_{\tau})\psi(\tau)$ is proportional to delta-function $\delta(\tau, \sigma)$, exactly as contraction of ghosts b and c. Therefore the first three lines in the interaction lagrangian (4.4) generate the same terms as bosonic interaction lagrangian (3.5) and only the last line in (4.4) is a new one. With this observation the calculation simplifies significantly. We only give the final answer here

$$\rho_2(\mathcal{N}=1) = -(I_2(T,k) + I_6(T,k))(-\Delta R + 2|\text{Ric}|^2 + |\text{Riem}|^2)$$

$$+(I_5(T,k)/2 + I_7(T,k) + I_8/2)|\text{Ric}|^2$$

$$+(I_4(T,k)/2 + I_6(T,k) - I_9(T,k))|\text{Riem}|^2$$
(4.5)

and refer to Appendix for the values of the integrals here. The coefficients in front of $|\text{Ric}|^2$ and $|\text{Riem}|^2$ turn out to be *T*-independent, as a consequence of supersymmetry, and the answer for the density matrix up to the second order in \hbar is

$$\rho(x)(\mathcal{N}=1) = k^n \left(1 + \frac{\hbar^2}{24k^2} \left(2\Delta R - |\operatorname{Ric}|^2 + |\operatorname{Riem}|^2 \right) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^3) \right)$$

This is consistent with the index theorem [5, 6]. According to the latter the x-integral of $\rho(x)(\mathcal{N}=1)$ is equal to the index of Dirac operator on the Kähler manifold M for which the exact answer is

$$\int_{M} dx \rho(x) (\mathcal{N} = 1) = \operatorname{ind} D_{A} = \int_{M} \operatorname{ch} F \wedge \hat{A}(M).$$

If we plug $F = kg_{a\bar{b}}dz^a \wedge d\bar{z}^{\bar{b}}$ and expand the A-roof genus \hat{A} in powers of curvature tensors then the first two terms in this expression coincide with first two terms in the integrated density $\int \rho(x)(\mathcal{N}=1)$.

4.2 N = 2 supersymmetric quantum mechanics

4.2.1 Action, symmetries and propagators

The action is

$$S = \int_{t_{i}}^{t_{f}} dt \left(g_{a\bar{b}} \dot{z}^{a} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + \bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{a}} (g_{a\bar{a}} \dot{\psi}_{+}^{a} + \dot{x}^{b} \partial_{b} g_{a\bar{a}} \psi_{+}^{a}) + \bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{a}} (g_{a\bar{a}} \dot{\psi}_{-}^{a} + \dot{x}^{b} \partial_{b} g_{a\bar{a}} \psi_{-}^{a}) + \bar{A}_{\bar{b}} \dot{\bar{x}}^{\bar{b}} + F_{a\bar{a}} (\bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{a}} \psi_{+}^{a} + \bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{a}} \psi_{-}^{a}) \right). \tag{4.6}$$

The $\mathcal{N}=(2,2)$ supersymmetry transformations

$$\delta x^{a} = -\bar{\epsilon}_{+}\psi_{+}^{a} - \bar{\epsilon}_{-}\psi_{-}^{a}$$

$$\delta \bar{x}^{\bar{a}} = -\epsilon_{+}\bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{a}} - \epsilon_{-}\bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{a}}$$

$$\delta \psi_{+}^{a} = \dot{x}^{a}\epsilon_{+} + \bar{\epsilon}_{-}\Gamma_{bc}^{a}\psi_{-}^{b}\psi_{+}^{c}$$

$$\delta \bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{a}} = \dot{\bar{x}}^{\bar{a}}\bar{\epsilon}_{+} + \epsilon_{-}\Gamma_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{\bar{a}}\bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{b}}\bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{c}}$$

$$\delta \psi_{-}^{a} = \dot{x}^{a}\epsilon_{-} + \bar{\epsilon}_{+}\Gamma_{bc}^{a}\psi_{+}^{b}\psi_{-}^{c}$$

$$\delta \bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{a}} = \dot{\bar{x}}^{\bar{a}}\bar{\epsilon}_{-} + \epsilon_{+}\Gamma_{\bar{b}\bar{c}}^{\bar{a}}\bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{b}}\bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{c}}$$

$$(4.7)$$

leave the action invariant, if A is a holomorphic connection and also if the hermitian Yang-Mills equation is obeyed

$$g^{a\bar{b}}D_aF_{b\bar{b}}=0,$$

which was not required in the previous case of one supersymmetry. We assume the field strength $F_{a\bar{b}}=kg_{a\bar{b}}$ (2.20), which satisfies this equation.

The object that we would like to compute is the Dolbeault index density, which corresponds to taking the supertrace over one species of fermions, and setting the zero modes of the second species of fermions to zero. To achieve this, we choose the following propagators for the fermions

$$\langle \bar{\psi}_{+}^{\bar{b}}(\tau)\psi_{+}^{a}(\sigma)\rangle = \hbar g^{a\bar{b}}\Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma)$$
$$\langle \bar{\psi}_{-}^{\bar{b}}(\tau)\psi_{-}^{a}(\sigma)\rangle = \hbar g^{a\bar{b}}\Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma),$$

where Γ_+ satisfies periodic boundary conditions: $\Gamma_+(-1,\sigma) = \Gamma_+(0,\sigma)$, $\Gamma_+(\tau,-1) = \Gamma_+(\tau,0)$, and Γ_- satisfies Dirichlet b.c. $\Gamma_-(-1,\sigma) = \Gamma_-(\tau,0) = 0$. These propagators are given by

$$\Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma) = \frac{1}{1 - e^{kT}} \left(e^{kT(\tau - \sigma)} \theta(\tau - \sigma) + e^{kT(\tau - \sigma + 1)} \theta(\sigma - \tau) \right)$$

$$\Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma) = e^{kT(\tau - \sigma)} \theta(\tau - \sigma),$$

One also has to add a pair of bosonic ghost fields $a^a, \bar{a}^{\bar{a}}$, coming from the path integral measure

$$S_{gh} = \int d\tau g_{a\bar{a}} a^a \bar{a}^{\bar{a}}.$$

4.2.2 Perturbation theory

The calculation proceeds along the same lines as in the previous two sections. Here we present the final answer for the index density

$$\rho(x) = k^{n} \left(1 + \hbar I_{13}(T, k)R + \hbar^{2}(I_{14}(T, k)\Delta R + (I_{5}(T, k)/2 + I_{11}(T, k) + I_{12}(T, k))|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} \right) \\
+ \left(-I_{2}(T, k) + I_{4}(T, k)/2 + I_{10}(T, k)\right)|\operatorname{Riem}|^{2} + I_{13}^{2}(T, k)R^{2}/2) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^{3}) \right) \\
= k^{n} \left(1 + \frac{\hbar}{2k}R + \hbar^{2}(I_{14}(T, k)\Delta R - \frac{1}{6k^{2}}|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} \right) \\
+ \frac{1}{24k^{2}}|\operatorname{Riem}|^{2} + \frac{1}{8k^{2}}R^{2}) + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^{3}) \right) \\
\approx k^{n} \left(1 + \frac{\hbar}{2k}R + \frac{\hbar^{2}}{k^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{3}\Delta R + \frac{1}{24}|\operatorname{Riem}|^{2} - \frac{1}{6}|\operatorname{Ric}|^{2} + \frac{1}{8}R^{2} \right) \\
+ \mathcal{O}((\hbar/k)^{3}) \right), \text{ as } T \to \infty. \tag{4.8}$$

Notice, that the only term that depends on T here, is a total derivative. Therefore it is irrelevant for the index theorem [5, 6], that states

$$\int_{M} dx \rho(x) (\mathcal{N} = 2) = \text{ind } \bar{\partial}_{A} = \int_{M} \text{ch} F \wedge \text{Td}(M).$$

This index formula computes dim $\sum_{q} (-1)^q H^{0,q}(M,L^k)$, which is equal to dim $H^0(M,L^k)$ for large enough k. Therefore the number of holomorphic sections dim $H^0(M,L^k)$ can

be found for large k to be equal to

$$\dim H^{0}(M, L^{k}) = \int_{M} e^{F} \wedge \mathrm{Td}(M) = a_{0}k^{n} + a_{1}k^{n-1} + \dots$$
 (4.9)

and the coefficients a_i here are the integrals of the corresponding terms in the Tian-Yau-Zelditch expansion Eq. (2.30). This explains why $\mathcal{N}=2$ and nonsupersymmetric Bergman kernel expansions coincide.

4.3 General magnetic field

The large field expansion of the path integral can be generalized [40] for the most general choice Eq. (2.21) of the U(1) magnetic field

$$F_{a\bar{b}} = kg_{a\bar{b}} + u_{a\bar{b}}.$$

where $u_{a\bar{b}}$ is a (1,1)-form in $H^{1,1}(M)$, not necessarily in the same cohomology class as the Kähler form ω_g of the metric $g_{a\bar{b}}$. Mathematically, this setup corresponds to the tensor product of two line bundles $L^k \otimes \mathcal{E}$, with u being the Ricci curvature of \mathcal{E} . The Bergman kernel and balanced embeddings in this case and for more general vector bundles have been considered in [48].

Let $B_{\bar{b}}$ be the vector potential in anti-holomorphic gauge, with the field strength $F_{a\bar{b}} = \partial_a B_{\bar{b}}$. As before, the following expansion holds at the reference point in the Kähler normal coordinate frame

$$B_{\bar{b}} = F_{a\bar{b}}z^a + \frac{1}{2}F_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}z^a z^b \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} + \dots$$

The quadratic part of free action (3.4) is now changed to

$$S_0 = \int_{-1}^0 d\tau \, \left[\frac{1}{T} g_{a\bar{b}}(x) \dot{z}^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + F_{a\bar{b}}(x) z^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + g_{a\bar{b}}(x) b^a c^{\bar{b}} \right],$$

so that the equation for the propagator now contains two non-collinear matrices

$$\left[-\frac{1}{T} g_{a\bar{b}} \frac{d^2}{d\tau^2} + F_{a\bar{b}} \frac{d}{d\tau} \right] \Delta^{\bar{b}b}(\tau, \sigma) = \delta(\tau - \sigma) \delta_a{}^b. \tag{4.10}$$

The matrix-valued solution to this equation in the real case has been found in [65]. In the Kähler case the solution can be obtained by formally replacing $k \to F$ in (3.6)

$$\Delta^{\bar{b}b}(\tau,\sigma) = \left(\frac{1}{F(e^{FT}-1)} \left[\theta(\tau-\sigma)e^{FT}(1-e^{FT\tau})(1-e^{-FT(\sigma+1)}) + \theta(\sigma-\tau)(1-e^{-FT\sigma})(1-e^{FT(\tau+1)})\right]\right)^{\bar{b}b}, \tag{4.11}$$

where the expression on the rhs should be understood as a formal Taylor series in F and the product of two matrices is defined as a contraction by the metric, i.e. $(F^2)_{a\bar{a}} = F_{a\bar{b}}g^{b\bar{b}}F_{b\bar{a}}$ (we can always use the freedom of choosing $g_{a\bar{a}}(x)$ to be an identity matrix at the reference point).

The path integral (3.1) contains an overall normalization factor, equal to the determinant of the operator (4.10). Since we are interested in large k asymptotic expansion, the determinant can be computed by summing up the perturbation series for

$$e^{-\frac{1}{\hbar}\int_{-1}^{0}u_{a\bar{a}}z^{a}\dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{a}}d\tau}$$

with the help of the old scalar-valued propagator (3.6). It is enough to compute connected diagrams only. Expanding the exponent into Taylor series and taking into account the following asymptotic of the integrals as $T \to \infty$

$$u_{a\bar{b}} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \langle z^a \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} \rangle_c = \hbar \left(\frac{kT}{2} - 1 \right) \operatorname{Tr} u$$

and for n > 1

$$u_{a_1\bar{b}_1} \dots u_{a_n\bar{b}_n} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau_1 \dots \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau_n \langle z^{a_1}(\tau_1) \dot{z}^{\bar{b}_1}(\tau_1) \dots z^{a_n}(\tau_n) \dot{z}^{\bar{b}_n}(\tau_n) \rangle_c = -\hbar^n (n-1)! \operatorname{Tr} u^n,$$

where $\operatorname{Tr} u^n = u_{a_1\bar{b}_1} g^{\bar{b}_1 a_2} \dots u_{a_n\bar{b}_n} g^{\bar{b}_n a_1}$, we arrive at the following answer

$$\langle e^{-\frac{1}{\hbar} \int_{-1}^{0} u_{a\bar{a}} z^{a} \dot{z}^{\bar{a}} d\tau} \rangle = \exp \langle e^{-\frac{1}{\hbar} \int_{-1}^{0} u_{a\bar{a}} z^{a} \dot{z}^{\bar{a}} d\tau} \rangle_{c} = \exp \left[\operatorname{Tr} \log(1+u) - \frac{kT}{2} \operatorname{Tr} u \right] =$$

$$= \frac{\det F}{\det g} \exp \left(-\frac{kT}{2} \operatorname{Tr} u \right). \tag{4.12}$$

Note, that the expression in the exponent cancels with the magnetic field counterterm of (3.24), up to a "zero-point energy" constant, which can be omitted.

Now we would like to compute large k perturbative expansion to the first order in \hbar . The relevant interaction part of the action is

$$S_{int} = \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \left[\frac{1}{T} K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^{a} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + \frac{1}{2} F_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^{a} z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{\bar{z}}^{\bar{b}} + K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}}(x) z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} b^{a} c^{\bar{b}} - \frac{\hbar}{2} T(g^{a\bar{a}}(x) F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}(x) - F^{a\bar{a}}(x) K_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}(x)) z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{b}} - \frac{\hbar^{2}}{4} TR(x) \right],$$

where the fourth term comes from the expansion of the second term in (3.24). In the first order in \hbar we get the following correlator

$$\hbar\rho_{1} = -\frac{1}{\hbar} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \left[K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \left(\frac{1}{T} \langle z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^{a} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{\tau} + \langle z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} b^{a} c^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{c} \right) + \frac{1}{2} F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} \langle z^{a} z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{a}} \dot{z}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{c} - \frac{\hbar}{2} T (g^{a\bar{a}} F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} - F^{a\bar{a}} K_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}) \langle z^{b} \bar{z}^{\bar{b}} \rangle |_{c} \right] + \frac{\hbar}{4} T R.$$
(4.13)

The first two correlators in this expression can be rewritten as

$$\begin{split} & -\hbar K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \frac{1}{T} ({}^{\bullet}\!\Delta^{a\bar{a}} \Delta^{\bullet b\bar{b}} + \Delta^{b\bar{a}} ({}^{\bullet}\!\Delta^{\bullet a\bar{b}} - Tg^{a\bar{a}} \delta(0))) = -\frac{\hbar}{T} K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \\ & \left[\left(-\frac{T}{2(-1 + e^{FT})} \left(2e^{F(1 + \tau)T} - (1 + e^{FT}) \right) \right)^{a\bar{a}} \cdot \right. \\ & \cdot \left(\frac{T}{2(-1 + e^{FT})} \left(2e^{-F\tau T} - (1 + e^{FT}) \right) \right)^{b\bar{b}} + \\ & \left(\frac{1}{F(-1 + e^{FT})} \left(1 - e^{-F\tau T} - e^{F(\tau + 1)T} + e^{FT} \right) \right)^{a\bar{a}} \left(-\frac{FT^{2}}{2(-1 + e^{FT})} (1 + e^{FT}) \right)^{b\bar{b}} \right]. \end{split}$$

The integral here takes values in a "tensor product" of two matrices with indices $a\bar{a}$ and $b\bar{b}$ respectively. It can be computed by standard methods in the infinite T limit, under the assumption that F is positively valued. This is a natural assumption from the point of view of the large k limit. The $T=\infty$ answer for the integral above is

$$\hbar K_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \left(g^{a\bar{a}} (F^{-1})^{b\bar{b}} - F^{a\bar{a}} (F^{-2})^{b\bar{b}} + \frac{T}{2} (F^{-1})^{a\bar{a}} F^{b\bar{b}} + \frac{T}{4} g^{a\bar{a}} g^{b\bar{b}} \right), \tag{4.15}$$

where F^{-1} is the inverse matrix to F, defined as $F_{a\bar{b}}g^{b\bar{b}}(F^{-1})_{b\bar{a}} = g_{a\bar{a}}$, or equivalently as a Taylor expansion around $g_{a\bar{a}}$

$$(F^{-1})_{a\bar{a}} = \frac{1}{k} g_{a\bar{a}} - \frac{1}{k^2} g_{a\bar{b}} u^{b\bar{b}} g_{b\bar{a}} + \dots$$

The term in front of $F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}$ in Eq. (4.13) can be computed in the infinite time limit

$$- \hbar F_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \Delta^{a\bar{a}} \Delta^{b\bar{b}} =$$

$$= -\hbar F_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \frac{1}{F(-1 + e^{FT})} (1 + e^{FT} - e^{-F\tau T} - e^{F(\tau + 1)T})^{a\bar{a}}$$

$$\cdot \left(-\frac{T}{2(-1 + e^{FT})} (2e^{FT(\tau + 1)} - e^{FT} - 1) \right)^{b\bar{b}} \approx \hbar F_{ab\bar{a}\bar{b}} \left((F^{-1})^{a\bar{a}} (F^{-1})^{b\bar{b}} + (F^{-2})^{a\bar{a}} g^{b\bar{b}} - \frac{T}{2} (F^{-1})^{a\bar{a}} g^{b\bar{b}} - [(F \otimes F + F^2 \otimes g)^{-1}]^{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} \right).$$

$$(4.16)$$

where the last term is understood as an inverse of the tensor product of matrices.

The third term in Eq. (4.13) in the $T \to \infty$ limit is equal to

$$\hbar \frac{T}{2} (g^{a\bar{a}} F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} - F^{a\bar{a}} K_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}) \int_{-1}^{0} d\tau \Delta^{b\bar{b}}
\approx \hbar \frac{T}{2} (g^{a\bar{a}} F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} - F^{a\bar{a}} K_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}) \left((F^{-1})^{b\bar{b}} - \frac{2}{T} (F^{-2})^{b\bar{b}} \right).$$
(4.17)

Combining (4.15, 4.16) and (4.17) together with the contribution of the last term in (4.13) and the overall normalization (4.12) we get the following answer for the diagonal of the density matrix up to first order in \hbar

$$\rho = \frac{\det F}{\det g} \left(1 + \hbar F_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}} ((F^{-1})^{a\bar{a}} (F^{-1})^{b\bar{b}} - [(F \otimes F + F^2 \otimes g)^{-1}]^{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}) \right.$$
$$\left. - \hbar (F^{-1})^{a\bar{a}} R_{a\bar{a}} + \mathcal{O}(\hbar^2) \right).$$

As in the previous cases, all terms linear in T cancel¹. One can immediately check that the standard TYZ-expansion is reproduced, by taking $F = \alpha g$, with ρ then reducing to the first two terms in Eq. (2.30).

We can extract the first term in 1/k expansion from the previous expression

$$\rho_k = k^n \left(1 + \frac{\hbar}{2k} R + \frac{\hbar}{k} g^{a\bar{a}} u_{a\bar{a}} + \mathcal{O}(\frac{1}{k^2}) \right). \tag{4.18}$$

This expansion coincides with the expansion of the Bergman kernel for $L^k \otimes \mathcal{E}$, obtained by X. Wang [48], using the peak section method. As well as for the regular Bergman

¹Note, that without the counterterms (3.24) the *T*-linear terms combine into the sum of $F^{-1} \cdot \Delta F + R/4$, where ΔF is the Hodge laplacian on (1, 1)-forms.

kernel, the solution of the constant density matrix condition

$$\rho_k = \frac{\mathrm{Tr}\rho_k}{VolM}$$

defines a balanced hermitian metric $u_{a\bar{a}}(k)$ on the vector bundle \mathcal{E} . For $k \to \infty$ the metric $u(\infty)$ satisfies the hermitian Einstein equation

$$\frac{1}{2}R + g^{a\bar{a}}u_{a\bar{a}} = \text{const} \tag{4.19}$$

as can be seen from the first term in the expansion.

4.4 Appendix

Here we collect the integrals, that appear in §4.1 and §4.2. In addition to previously introduced notations (3.25) we also use $\Gamma(\tau) = \Gamma(\tau, \tau)$

$$I_6(T,k) = \int d\tau \ \Gamma \Delta \Delta^{\bullet}|_{\tau} = \frac{1 + e^{kT}}{4k^2(-1 + e^{kT})^3} (3 + kT + 4kTe^{kT} + e^{2kT}(-3 + kT)) \ (4.20)$$

$$I_{7}(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \left(\Gamma(\sigma) \left(\left(^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \right) \right. \\ \left. + ^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) \right) / T \\ \left. + k \left(^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) + \Delta(\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \right) \right. \\ \left. - \delta(0)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau) \right) + \delta(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Delta(\tau)\Gamma(\tau,\sigma) \right) \\ = \frac{1 + e^{kT}}{4k^{2}(-1 + e^{kT})^{4}} \left(-5 - 2kT + e^{kT}(5 - 8kT - 2k^{2}T^{2}) + e^{2kT}(5 + 8kT - 2k^{2}T^{2}) + e^{3kT}(-5 + 2kT) \right)$$

$$(4.21)$$

$$I_8(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \left(\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)\Gamma(\tau)\Gamma(\sigma) - \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)\Gamma(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma(\sigma,\tau)\right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{4k^2(-1+e^{kT})^3}(1+e^{kT}(5+4kT)+e^{2kT}(-5+4kT)-e^{3kT}) \quad (4.22)$$

$$I_{9}(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) \Gamma(\tau,\sigma) \Gamma(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$= \frac{e^{kT}}{k^{2}(-1+e^{kT})^{4}} (-(-1+e^{kT})^{2} + k^{2}T^{2}e^{kT})$$
(4.23)

$$I_{10}(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \left(-\frac{1}{2} \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma) \Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau) (\Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma) \Gamma_{+}(\sigma,\tau) + \Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma) \Gamma_{-}(\sigma,\tau)) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{T^{2}}{2} \Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma) \Gamma_{+}(\sigma,\tau) \Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma) \Gamma_{-}(\sigma,\tau) \right)$$

$$= \frac{e^{kT}}{2(-1+e^{kT})^{4} k^{2}} ((-1+e^{kT})^{2} - e^{kT} k^{2} T^{2})$$

$$(4.24)$$

$$I_{11}(T,k) = \iint d\tau d\sigma \, \left(\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)(\Gamma_{+}(\tau)+\Gamma_{-}(\tau))(\Gamma_{+}(\sigma)+\Gamma_{-}(\sigma))\right)$$

$$- \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma)(\Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma_{+}(\sigma,\tau)+\Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma_{-}(\sigma,\tau))$$

$$- T^{2}(\Gamma_{+}(\tau)\Gamma_{+}(\sigma)\Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma_{-}(\sigma,\tau)+\Gamma_{-}(\tau)\Gamma_{-}(\sigma)\Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma_{+}(\sigma,\tau))$$

$$+ \frac{2}{T}(\Gamma_{+}(\sigma)+\Gamma_{-}(\sigma))(\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau)$$

$$+ (^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)-T\delta(0))\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)$$

$$+ (^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)-T\delta(\tau-\sigma))\Delta^{\bullet}(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau)$$

$$+ (^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)-T\delta(\tau-\sigma))\Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau))$$

$$+ 2k(\Gamma_{+}(\sigma)+\Gamma_{-}(\sigma))((^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)-T\delta(\tau-\sigma))\Delta(\sigma,\tau)\Delta(\tau)$$

$$+ \Delta^{\bullet}(\tau,\sigma)\Delta(\sigma,\tau)^{\bullet}\Delta(\tau))$$

$$+ 2T\Delta^{\bullet}(\tau)(\Gamma_{+}(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma_{+}(\sigma,\tau)\Gamma_{-}(\sigma)+\Gamma_{-}(\tau,\sigma)\Gamma_{-}(\sigma,\tau)\Gamma_{+}(\sigma)))$$

$$= -\frac{1}{(-1+e^{kT})^{4}k^{2}}(3(-1+e^{kT})^{2}(1+e^{kT})+kT(1+e^{3kT}(-3+kT))$$

$$+e^{kT}(5+kT)+e^{2kT}(-3+2kT))) \qquad (4.25)$$

$$I_{12}(T,k) = \int d\tau \left(\Delta(\Delta^{\bullet} + kT\Delta)(\Gamma_{-} + \Gamma_{+}) - \frac{1}{T} (({}^{\bullet}\Delta - T\delta(0))\Delta^{2} + 2\Delta\Delta^{\bullet \bullet}\Delta) - k^{\bullet}\Delta\Delta^{2} \right) |_{\tau}$$

$$= \frac{1}{6(-1 + e^{kT})^{3}k^{2}} (1 + 9e^{kT}(2 + kT) + 9e^{2kT}(-1 + 2kT) + e^{3kT}(-10 + 3kT))$$
(4.26)

$$I_{13}(T,k) = \int d\tau \left(\frac{1}{T} ((^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet} - T\delta(0))\Delta + ^{\bullet}\Delta\Delta^{\bullet}) + k^{\bullet}\Delta\Delta - T\Gamma_{+}\Gamma_{-} + \Delta^{\bullet}(\Gamma_{+} + \Gamma_{-})) |_{\tau} = \frac{1}{2k}$$

$$(4.27)$$

$$I_{14}(T,k) = \int d\tau \left(\frac{1}{2T} ((^{\bullet}\Delta^{\bullet} - T\delta(0))\Delta^{2} + 2\Delta^{\bullet}\Delta\Delta^{\bullet}) + \frac{k}{2} {}^{\bullet}\Delta\Delta^{2} - T\Delta\Gamma_{+}\Gamma_{-} + \Delta\Delta^{\bullet}(\Gamma_{+} + \Gamma_{-}) \right) |_{\tau}$$

$$= \frac{1}{6(-1 + e^{kT})^{3}k^{2}} (1 - 6e^{kT} - 3e^{2kT}(-1 + 2kT) + 2e^{3kT}) \quad (4.28)$$

Chapter 5

Black holes and balanced metrics

5.1 Effective metric

In this chapter we propose a conjecture on the role of balanced metric, as an effective metric of the probe in the background of N=2 supersymmetric black hole solution, and explore its consequences.

A famous problem in quantum gravity is to derive the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy of a black hole by counting its microstates. In string theory, this was first done by Strominger and Vafa [28]. They counted the microstates of a BPS bound state of Dirichlet branes with the same charge as the black hole, and then argued that the number of states was invariant under varying the string coupling, turning the bound state into a black hole.

This line of argument has been the basis for a great deal of work, generalizing the result to other systems and away from the semiclassical limit. One important element in such results is the claim that entropies and numbers of microstates are independent of the moduli of the background. An argument to this effect is provided by the attractor mechanism [29]. This was originally stated for BPS black holes in type II strings compactified on a Calabi-Yau manifold M, but the idea is probably more general (see [66] for a recent discussion). The attractor mechanism is based on the observation that the equations of motion for the moduli in a black hole background can be written in the form of gradient flow equations for the area of a surface of fixed radius as a function of the moduli. This flow approaches an attracting fixed point at the event

horizon, with a definite value of the moduli and area. Thus, these values are insensitive to small variations of the initial conditions. By the Bekenstein-Hawking relation, this implies that the entropy is invariant under such variations.

It is plausible that other properties of the black hole microsystem share this type of universal behavior. For example, we might conjecture that not only the Kähler moduli of the Calabi-Yau metric near a black hole take universal values, but that the entire metric is universal, determined only by the charge and structure of the black hole and independent of the asymptotic moduli.

What would this mean? In classical supergravity, of course the metric is determined by the Einstein equation, reducing to the Ricci flatness condition for the source-free case. Thus the stronger conjecture is quite reasonable and indeed follows directly from the validity of supergravity. On the other hand, for a finite charge black hole preserving eight or fewer supercharges, one knows that these equations will get string theoretic $(\alpha' \text{ or } g_s)$ corrections. Thus, while the stronger conjecture is still reasonable, it is not a priori clear either what the attractor CY metric should be, or what equations determine it.

Now, one reason the general question of finding exact metrics or even precisely defining corrected supergravity equations is hard, is that the metric and equations can be changed by field redefinitions, with no obvious preferred definition. For example, the metric g_{ij} could be redefined as $g_{ij} \to g_{ij} + \alpha R_{ij} + \beta (R^2)_{ij} + \dots$ Unless we postulate an observable which singles out one definition, say measurements done by a point-like observer who moves on geodesics, there is no way to say which definition is right. This problem shows up in computing α' corrections in the sigma model as the familiar question of renormalization scheme dependence; in general there is no preferred scheme. We must first answer this question, to give meaning to the "CY attractor metric."

A nice way to answer this question is to introduce a probe brane, say a D0-brane, and study its world-volume theory. The kinetic term for its transverse coordinates is

observable, and defines a unambiguous metric on the target space, including any α' corrections. While one can still make field redefinitions in the action, now these are just coordinate transformations. To make this argument straightforward, one requires that the mass (or tension) of the probe be larger than any other quantities under discussion, so that the action can be treated classically, and the metric read off from simple measurements.¹ For example, this is true for D0-branes in weakly coupled string theory, as their mass goes as $1/g_s$. One can then (in principle) define any term in the g_s expansion this way.

Both on general grounds [68] and in examples [69], the moduli space metric seen by a D-brane probe gets α' corrections, and for a finite size Calabi-Yau background it is not Ricci flat. The existing results are consistent with the first such correction arising from the standard α'^3R^4 correction to supergravity [70, 71], but pushing this to higher orders seems difficult.

Perhaps this problem becomes simpler in a black hole background. Rather than the D0, the probe brane we will use is a D2 or M2-brane wrapped on the black hole horizon. As discussed in [72, 73, 30, 74], such a brane, and D0-branes as well, in a near horizon BPS black hole background can preserve SU(1,1|2) superconformal invariance. This is a symmetry of the $AdS_2 \times S^2$ near horizon geometry and thus this is as expected if multi-D0 quantum mechanics can be used as a dual gauge theory of the black hole. In these works, this quantum mechanics was argued to factorize into a space-time part, and an internal (Calabi-Yau) part; this second part describes motion of the probe in the Calabi-Yau and can be used to define a probe metric.

Given this system and its relation to the black hole, we will give a physical argument, based on the idea that a black hole must have "maximal entropy" no matter how this is defined, that suggests that the probe metric in such a black hole background is in fact

¹This was the point of view taken in [67, 68]. Actually, one can in principle reconstruct a manifold with metric from quantum measurements (the spectrum and some position space observables), so one can work without this assumption.

the balanced metric, introduced in $\S 2.5$, for a particular level k, which depends on black hole charge. Thus the probe metric, satisfying the maximal entropy principle is not a Ricci flat metric. Nevertheless, one can define a certain large charge scaling limit where it approaches Ricci flat metric, with computable corrections in inverse powers in k.

Since our physical argument for the balanced metric does not assume the equations of motion, it illustrates a way to derive equations of motion from a maximum entropy principle. This idea was suggested some time ago by Jacobson [75, 76] and might have more general application.

5.2 BPS black holes and probes

Let us consider a BPS black hole solution in IIa theory compactified on a Calabi-Yau manifold M. Such a solution is characterized by discrete and continuous parameters. The discrete parameters are its electric and magnetic charges, which we take to be those of a system of D0, D2 and D4-branes. The continuous parameters are the values of the hypermultiplet moduli, namely the dilaton, complex structure moduli and their N=2 supersymmetry partners. The vector multiplet (Kähler) moduli are determined by the attractor mechanism, as we review shortly.

By varying the dilaton to strong coupling, this theory is continuously connected to M theory compactified on $M \times S^1$. In this theory, the black hole can be thought of as a black string wrapped on S^1 , and carrying S^1 momentum [77]. It will eventually turn out that our conjecture appears more natural in M theory, so let us start from that limit. To get a black string, we can wrap M5-branes on a four-cycle $[P] \in H_4(M,\mathbb{Z})$. By Poincaré duality [P] can also be thought of as a class $p^A\omega_A$ in $H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$, where we introduce a basis ω_A of $H^2(M,\mathbb{Z})$. In general, there are also electric charges q_A , corresponding to M2-branes wrapping dual two-cycles. We will set these to zero in the subsequent discussion.

According to the attractor mechanism, the Kähler class J_5 of the CY at the horizon

of the black string is determined in terms of the charges p^A . Unlike in d=4, in the black string solution, the volume V of the CY is a free parameter; thus we have (using 11d conventions of [78])

$$\frac{J_5}{V^{1/3}} = \frac{p^A \omega_A}{D^{1/3}},$$

where $D \equiv D_{ABC} p^A p^B p^C$ and D_{ABC} are the triple intersection numbers on the Calabi-Yau. We recall that $V = D_{ABC} J^A J^B J^C/6$ where $J = J^A \omega_A$. It will also be useful to define

$$J_{CY} \equiv \frac{p^A \omega_A}{D^{1/3}} \tag{5.1}$$

which is independent of the overall scale of the charges. The corresponding supergravity solutions simplify in the near-horizon limit: the M theory solution approaches $AdS_3 \times S^2$ geometry

$$ds^{2} = L^{2} \left(\frac{-dt^{2} + dx_{4}^{2} + d\sigma^{2}}{\sigma^{2}} + d\Omega_{S^{2}}^{2} \right).$$
 (5.2)

with the following 4-form flux sourced by M5-branes

$$F_{(4)} \sim \frac{1}{L}\omega_{S^2} \wedge p^A \omega_A.$$

Now, by compactifying the black string on S^1 with the radius R_{10} , we obtain a 4d black hole with additional charge q_0 , corresponding to momentum along the string. At this level, the discussion is simply mapped into IIa string theory, and the charges (q_0, q_A, p^A) correspond to D0, D2 and D4 brane charges. The radius L of S^2 and AdS_3 is related to the radius R_{10} of S^1 as $L \sim R_{10} \sqrt{D/q_0}$ and the volume of Calabi-Yau scales as $V \sim \alpha'^3 q_0 \sqrt{q_0/D}$. In d=4, the overall scale of J and thus the volume V is also determined by the attractor mechanism, and Eq. (5.1) becomes

$$J_4 = \alpha' \sqrt{\frac{q_0}{D}} p^A \omega_A, \tag{5.3}$$

where as usual $\alpha' = l_p^3/R_{10}$ and Q is the graviphoton charge (10d conventions correspond to those of [30]). The IIa supergravity solution in four dimensions approaches the $AdS_2 \times S^2$ near horizon geometry.

The metric on the CY M is determined by the Einstein equations,

$$R_{ij} - \frac{1}{2}Rg_{ij} \sim (F^2)_{ij} + \delta + \mathcal{O}(l_p)$$

$$\tag{5.4}$$

where $(F^2)_{ij}$ schematically denotes the contribution to stress-energy density due to the RR fields of the charged black hole, and δ denotes the contribution from brane sources [79]. The last term on the rhs represents string or M-theoretic corrections to this equation [71, 80].

In general, this metric depends on details of the state of the black hole. For example, if there are localized brane sources, the metric will depend on their location. However, we can simplify it by considering an appropriate state of the black hole. For general M, despite the non-zero rhs in Eq. (5.4), there exists a black hole state in which the sources are averaged in an analogous way, removing the localized terms, and leading to a Ricci flat metric on M in the supergravity limit.

At first it may seem that the field strength F would lead to a complicated positiondependent source; say concentrated on the cycles wrapped by the M5-branes. However, as observed in [74], the combination of the attractor mechanism and the equations of motion force the field strength to be proportional to the Kähler form on M,

$$F = dA = p^A \omega_A = QJ, \tag{5.5}$$

where Q is the graviphoton charge $Q \sim \sqrt{D/q_0}$. Note, that this condition appeared before in Eq. (2.20). This is true before adding α' or g_s corrections, and all the simple candidate corrections one can write down (such as powers of F and its derivatives, for example those which appear in the MMMS equation [81]), preserve Eq. (5.5). While there are still F^2 sources in Eq. (5.4), one can now check that these are canceled by terms coming from the space-time dependence of radius R_{10} of 11th dimension (in M theory) or the dilaton (in IIa). We omit the explicit check, instead pointing out that since the sources are constructed only from the metric tensor on M, they can at most add a cosmological constant term in Eq. (5.4), leading to a Kähler-Einstein metric. However,

standard arguments imply that a solution exists only if this term is proportional to $c_1(M)$, which is zero for a Calabi-Yau manifold.

We have thus defined a preferred state of the black hole, for which the metric on M would be Ricci flat in the supergravity limit. To study corrections, we need to define this preferred state in a way which does not assume that we know the correct equations of motion or their solution in advance. Since the supergravity argument required us to average over all of the internal structure of the black hole, it is natural to define it as a mixed state of maximal entropy, as we will do below.

5.3 The probe theory

Having defined the state of the black hole under consideration, we now proceed to define the metric with l_p (11d Planck length) or α' corrections. As we discussed earlier, this can be made precise by introducing a probe, whose moduli space (space of zero energy configurations) includes M. This typically requires that the probe preserves some supersymmetry.

Now, the BPS black hole preserves an N=1 supersymmetry, determined by the phase of its central charge Z, which is determined by the charges and attractor moduli. In asymptotically Minkowski space-time, introducing another BPS brane will typically break all of the supersymmetry. However, it was shown in [72] that in the near-horizon limit, a probe zerobrane can nevertheless preserve space-time supersymmetry, if it follows its "charged geodesic" (i.e. trajectory determined by the background metric and RR field). Even a collection of such branes with misaligned charges can preserve supersymmetry; consistent with this, the combined gravitational and RR potential energy of such a collection is additive.

Choosing a probe brane which preserves supersymmetry, one expects its configuration space to be some moduli space associated with the compactification space M. In the simplest example of a D0-brane, the moduli space is M itself. Another example for which the moduli space is M is a D2-brane wrapped around the S^2 horizon. Other choices, for example a Dp-brane wrapped on a p-cycle of M, would lead to different moduli spaces, related to the geometry of M.

While there will be a probe world-volume potential, this is determined by superconformal invariance [73] to be a function of the radius σ , but independent of the other coordinates. In particular, it is independent of position on M or other "internal" coordinates. Thus the world-volume theory includes a supersymmetric quantum mechanics on the moduli space M. Ground states of this quantum mechanics will correspond in the usual way to differential forms on M.

The argument we are about to make is clearest for the case of a probe D2 wrapping the S^2 horizon, so let us consider that. According to [73], the supersymmetry condition for such a brane forces it to the center of AdS_2 (in global coordinates), so there are no other moduli on which the probe metric on M can depend.

At leading order, the probe will see both the metric on M, and a magnetic field on M. The latter follows (in IIa language) from the D4 charge of the black hole: a probe D2 wrapping the horizon will see a background magnetic field on the CY M [30, 74],

$$F_{CY} = \int_{S^2} F_{(4)} = p^A \omega_A.$$

Mathematically, such a magnetic field defines a line bundle L over M; whose first Chern class is the D4 charge p^A . From Eq. (5.3), the Kähler class J is proportional to the first Chern class of L,

$$J = \frac{1}{Q}c_1(L).$$

5.4 Maximal entropy argument for the probe metric

Our argument will be based on two assumptions. First, the most symmetric state of a BPS black hole, and thus the state corresponding to the simplest metric on M, is a state of maximal entropy. Second, that there is a sense in which the black hole can be

regarded as made up of constituents with "the same dynamics" as the probe. We will use this to argue that the probe should also be in a state of maximal entropy to get a simple result.

The first assumption is very natural and straightforward to explain. To define "maximal entropy," we look at the Hilbert space of BPS states of the black hole, call this \mathcal{H}_{BH} . By standard arguments going back to [28], these are BPS states of the quantum system describing the black hole, here a bound state of D0 and D4 branes. Let us denote an orthonormal basis of \mathcal{H}_{BH} as $|h_{\alpha}\rangle$. Now, the states $|h_{\alpha}\rangle$ are pure states in the usual sense of quantum mechanics. The maximal entropy state of such a system is a mixed state, described by the density matrix

$$\rho_{BH} = \frac{1}{\dim \mathcal{H}_{BH}} \sum_{\alpha} |h_{\alpha}\rangle\langle h_{\alpha}|, \qquad (5.6)$$

in which each pure state appears with equal probability. Thus, we have a clear definition of "maximal entropy" of the black hole.

The original description of the black hole Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{BH} [82] was in terms of a postulated bound state of D0-branes at each triple intersection of D4-brane on the Calabi-Yau. Denoting the number of triple intersections as k, one finds that the supergravity entropy formula can be matched if there is one D0 bound state for each value n of eleven-dimensional momentum, with 4 bosonic and 4 fermionic degrees of freedom, leading to a partition function

$$Z_{BH} = \prod_{i=1}^{k} \prod_{n>1} \left(\frac{(1+q^n)}{(1-q^n)} \right)^4$$
 (5.7)

A later argument to the same effect [77] proceeds by lifting the black hole to M theory on $M \times S^1$, in which it becomes a wrapped M5-brane. First compactifying on M, a wrapped five-brane on a 4-cycle (or divisor) D becomes a black string. The string is then compactified on S^1 to obtain the black hole.

In this analysis, the string has world-sheet fields parameterizing the moduli space of degree N hypersurfaces P_N , which is precisely the projectivization of the space of

sections of L. The resulting black string Hilbert space is that of a symmetrized orbifold $\operatorname{Sym}^M(\mathcal{M}(P_N))$ of the moduli space, constructed as

$$\prod_{i=1}^{k} \alpha_{-n_i}^{A_i} |0\rangle \tag{5.8}$$

with $\sum n_i = M$. Along with these moduli are additional fields (the dimensional reduction of the fivebrane two-form, and fermions), combining into (0,4) supersymmetry multiplets with 4+4 components. Finally, using the standard result for the density of states of a conformal field theory with central charge c = 6k, the entropy is

$$S = 2\pi \sqrt{\frac{c \cdot q_0}{6}}.$$

Another, more mathematical way to derive the multiplicity 4 + 4 for each modulus, is to observe that the BPS states of (0, 4) supersymmetric quantum mechanics include all (p, q) forms taking values in the target space (here the moduli space of divisors),

$$\mathcal{H} = \bigoplus_{0 \le p, q \le 3} H^p(M, \Omega^q \otimes L). \tag{5.9}$$

Since the divisor is ample, these vanish for p > 0, while the q = 0, 1, 2, 3 terms have multiplicities k, 3k, 3k, k (for large D). The even and odd q-forms then give rise to bosonic and fermionic moduli (respectively), whose quantization reproduces Eq. (5.7) or Eq. (5.8).

More recently, a related but not obviously identical description of the black hole Hilbert space has been developed, motivated by the idea that the black hole should be described by a superconformal matrix quantum mechanics of n D0-branes in the D4 background. [30, 74] In this picture, the basic object is a bound state of n D0-branes which can be thought of as a "fuzzy D2-brane," which arises from the matrix D0 theory by a Myers-type effect [83]. The general form of Eq. (5.7) then arises by summing over all partitions of the total D0 charge q_0 .

Note that this second description is in terms of a supersymmetric quantum mechanics with target space the Calabi-Yau manifold M, very much like our probe theory. Indeed,

the background RR field is postulated to appear as a non-trivial U(1) magnetic field, of topological type exactly that of the bundle L.

A strategy to get the D0 matrix quantum mechanics on this background, pursued in [30], is to consider a D2-brane wrapped on the black hole horizon, an S^2 . As is familiar (for example) in M(atrix) theory [84, 85], D0 matrix quantum mechanics contains bound configurations of N D0's which represent a wrapped or stretched D2. If we can reverse this identification, we can derive the matrix quantum mechanics from the D2 theory.

Of course, the D2 theory in this background is precisely the probe theory we discussed in section 5.3. Its full low-energy hamiltonian was found in [30]. It factorizes into an AdS_2 part and a CY part, with the latter being

$$H_{CY} = g^{a\bar{a}}(p_a - A_a)(\bar{p}_{\bar{a}} - A_{\bar{a}}). \tag{5.10}$$

Here the metric g is built from the Kähler form J and the gauge field has the field strength proportional to J as in Eq. (5.5). The general idea is then that, by promoting this quantum mechanics to matrix quantum mechanics, one would obtain a description of the black hole.

This brings us to our second assumption, that there is a sense in which the black hole can be regarded as made up of constituents with "the same dynamics" as the probe. If we grant the second description of the black hole, in terms of D0 matrix quantum mechanics, then clearly we can identify constituents with the same dynamics as our probe. As we mentioned, reproducing the black hole partition function Eq. (5.7) requires summing over configurations each labelled by a partition $\{n_i\}$ of the total D0 charge. Such a configuration is obtained by considering the matrix variables as a direct sum of blocks, each a matrix of dimension n_i . The dynamics of such a block is described by the $U(n_i)$ reduction of the matrix quantum mechanics, with interactions with the rest of the black hole produced by integrating out off-diagonal degrees of freedom. The supersymmetry of the combined system will cancel the relative potential between the blocks, and presumably makes the other induced interactions small.

Let us consider a sector with $n_1 = 1$, in other words containing single unbound D0. The dynamics of this D0 is approximately described by the U(1) version of matrix quantum mechanics, in other words the theory discussed in [30]. The BPS Hilbert space of this theory is \mathcal{H} defined in Eq. (5.9), and we see that this sits naturally in \mathcal{H}_{BH} .

Now, we will implement our second assumption, by deriving a natural maximal entropy state for the probe. By starting with the maximal entropy state Eq. (5.6) of the black hole in \mathcal{H}_{BH} and tracing over all of the other degrees of freedom, we obtain a density matrix ρ over the Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . The result will be the standard quantum state of maximal entropy for this quantum mechanics, which assigns equal probability to each state in \mathcal{H} , given by the expression

$$\rho = \frac{1}{\dim \mathcal{H}} \sum_{\alpha} |h_{\alpha}\rangle\langle h_{\alpha}|, \tag{5.11}$$

Indeed, one might regard this choice of quantum state as the natural one whatever the probe is, without calling upon any relation to the black hole. However we spell out this step as it explains how we could, given a precise D0 quantum mechanics for the black hole, compute the probe state and observables.

Now, given ρ , we can ask, what is the probability to find the D2 probe at a given point $z \in M$. This will be

$$\rho(z,\bar{z}) = \langle z|\rho|z\rangle. \tag{5.12}$$

In general, the D2 will have "spin" degrees of freedom as well, corresponding to the degrees (p,q) of cohomology; let us fix these in the p=q=0 sector.² By inserting explicit wave functions $\psi_{\alpha}(z,\bar{z})$, the density matrix can be written in position space as a kernel,

$$\rho(z_1, \bar{z}_1, z_2, \bar{z}_2) = \frac{1}{\dim H^0} \sum_{\alpha} \psi_{\alpha}^*(z_1, \bar{z}_1) \ \psi_{\alpha}(z_2, \bar{z}_2), \tag{5.13}$$

with Eq. (5.12) its values on the diagonal $z_1 = z_2 = z$.

²We comment on this point in section 5.5.

Note that, although the lowest Landau level wavefunctions satisfy the metric independent linear differential equation $\bar{D}h = 0$, their normalizations depend on the metric. Thus the kernel Eq. (5.13) depends on the specific choice of metric, not just the Kähler class.

Now, since the probe has maximal entropy, one would expect that this probability does not favor any particular point in moduli space, in other words

$$\rho(z,\bar{z}) = \text{constant.} \tag{5.14}$$

But this is not at all obvious from what we have said so far. We might regard it as a second, independent interpretation of the claim that the black hole has maximal entropy.

5.5 Balanced metric as maximally entropic metric

While from the point of view of an asymptotic observer, the first definition Eq. (5.11) of maximal entropy seems more natural, if we can only make measurements with the probe, the second definition seems more natural. Going further, to the extent that (following the arguments above) the probe can also be thought of as a constituent of the black hole, we might be able to reformulate black hole thermodynamics in terms of the second definition. In particular, the postulate that the black hole has maximal entropy, should imply that its constituents are equidistributed in moduli space. Otherwise, there would be a simple way for the system to increase its entropy

While not self-evident, it is an attractive hypothesis that the entropy should be maximal in both senses. As we have seen before, the two definitions of maximal entropy are not directly in conflict. Indeed, we could compute Eq. (5.12) from the definition Eq. (5.13), and check whether they agree. But since the actual wave functions and thus Eq. (5.13) depend on the details of the probe world-volume theory, in particular the metric, we need to know the probe metric to make this check.

Turning around this logic, we can regard the conjunction of Eq. (5.11) and Eq. (5.14)

as a non-trivial condition on the probe metric. In fact, this is exactly the condition we encountered with in the §2.5: it implies that the probe metric is the balanced metric.

As we have demonstrated in Chapter 3, for the magnetic field proportional to the Kähler form (5.5, 2.20), the LLL density matrix Eq. (5.11) is equal to the Bergman kernel, at least for large k. Thus the constant probability distribution for the probe brane has a balanced metric as a solution, as previously for the Eq. (2.31).

Conversely, it is a theorem that (given suitable assumptions, which hold here), the balanced metric exists and is unique [19]; thus this is the only metric satisfying both Eq. (5.14) and Eq. (5.5). Thus, granting Eq. (5.5), our physical consistency condition between the two definitions of "maximal entropy," precisely picks out the balanced metric associated to the line bundle L whose first Chern class is the D4 charge.

Now, in the limit of a large charge black hole, in which the local curvatures and field strengths near the black hole become small, one would expect the probe metric to be approximately Ricci flat. To take the large charge limit, we scale up the D4 charge by a factor k, and take $A \to kA$. Mathematically, this corresponds to replacing the line bundle L by the line bundle L^k .

The claim is now that, in the large k limit, the balanced metric, defined by the maximal entropy property Eq. (5.14), should satisfy the supergravity equations of motion. By the discussion following Eq. (5.4), these equation imply that the metric on M will be Ricci flat. But a priori, the condition Eq. (5.14) has no evident connection with Ricci flatness or any other equation of motion. Thus this claim is in fact a nontrivial test of the conjecture, which it passes as we explain now.

Indeed, from the Tian-Yau-Zelditch asymptotic expansion (3.17) of the diagonal of density matrix Eq. (5.11) it follows that

$$P(z,\bar{z}) = \frac{k^3}{\dim H^0} \left(1 + \frac{1}{k}R + \frac{1}{k^2} \left(\frac{1}{3}\Delta R + \frac{1}{24} (|R_{a\bar{a}b\bar{b}}|^2 - 4|R_{a\bar{a}}|^2 + 3R^2) \right) + \dots \right).$$
 (5.15)

Combining this expansion with Eq. (5.14) we obtain, that for sufficiently large k, the effective metric will have constant scalar curvature, up to corrections of order 1/k. In the case at hand with $c_1(M) = 0$, this implies Ricci flatness, and the probe metric satisfies this test at leading order. Thus the basic consistency of our conjecture with supergravity is clear.

Let us also comment on the appropriate large k scaling limit in terms of black holes charges. Looking at Eq. (5.1) one sees that in M-theory settings the above scaling corresponds just to rescaling of the magnetic charges $p^A \to k p^A$. In the IIa set up, Eq. (5.3) and Eq. (5.5) tell us that in addition to rescaling the magnetic charges $p \to kp$, one also has to scale $q_0 \to kq_0$, so that the curvature of line bundle L^k scales as k times the metric. Such a scaling limit is described in [87] as the natural limit scaling up Kähler moduli.

Another variation of the conjecture is that, because the probe is a superparticle, we should also sum over spin states in the density matrix Eq. (5.13), and enforce Eq. (5.14) on the diagonal of this density matrix. In Chapter 4 we have shown how to define and compute the leading terms of this kernel using supersymmetric quantum mechanics. The resulting expansion has the leading nontrivial term, proportional to the Ricci scalar with a coefficient |N-1|, where N is the number of supercharges. In the case at hand, the probe is an N=2 supersymmetric quantum mechanics. Thus incorporating the spin states leads to the same basic result, that in the large volume limit the conjecture agrees with supergravity.

However, we have not been able to identify the subleading terms in Eq. (5.15), nor those in its supersymmetric analogs, with any known physical corrections. In particular, one might expect the famous coefficient $\zeta(3)$ of the R^4 correction to show up in this expansion, from both the IIA string and M theory points of view. On the other hand, it is clear from the nature of the expansion Eq. (5.15) that such transcendental coefficients will not appear.

It seems possible that the limits involved kill these particular terms, but one still needs to explain the other corrections. One might speculate that these are related to the much studied higher genus superpotential terms in RR backgrounds [88, 89], but we did not find evidence for this either. Or, it could be that the problem is essentially nonperturbative from the supergravity point of view, and that these terms are seeing another regime.

One might ask if the expression Eq. (5.5) for the magnetic field could also get stringy or M-theoretic corrections, which while preserving its cohomology class, nevertheless modify Eq. (5.15). This is possible, and as shown in §4.3, the expansion still exists, as well as the balanced metric. In that case, the infinite k scaling limit requires for the gauge connection to satisfy the hermitian Einstein equation (4.19).

Another possibility is that additional couplings on the probe world-volume are important. We assumed that the probe can be described purely in terms of a particle in a background metric and magnetic field, and then derived the balanced metric from the maximal entropy condition. Of course, there could be higher derivative terms, perhaps induced by interactions with the other constituents of the black hole. These might modify the wave functions so as to achieve Eq. (5.14) with a different metric.

Of course, the maximal entropy assumptions might not hold for these black holes. We nevertheless feel that our argument is making an important point. The assumptions do seem very natural in the context of this problem. Indeed, if we had a precise definition of the D0 matrix quantum mechanics suggested in [30, 74], we could in principle use it to compute the probe metric, and find out where the contradiction arises. Indeed, understanding this point might be a useful hint to how this (still mysterious) quantum mechanics works.

Furthermore our argument is very simple, indeed far simpler than the supergravity or topological string considerations one might compare it with. We believe it will find applications regardless of the fate of this conjecture.

References

- [1] B. S. DeWitt, Dynamical theory in curved spaces. 1. A Review of the classical and quantum action principles, Rev. Mod. Phys. 29, 377 (1957).
- [2] B. S. DeWitt, *Dynamical theory of groups and fields*, Gordon and Breach, New York, (1965).
- [3] P. B. Gilkey, Invariance theory, the heat equation and the Atiyah-Singer index theorem, Publish or Perish, Wilmington, Delware, (1984).
- [4] H. Kleinert, Path Integrals in Quantum Mechanics, Statistics, Polymer Physics, and Financial Markets, World Scientific, Singapore, (2004).
- [5] L. Alvarez-Gaume, Supersymmetry and the Atiyah-Singer index theorem, Commun. Math. Phys. **90**, 161 (1983).
- [6] D. Friedan and P. Windey, Supersymmetric derivation of the Atiyah-Singer index and the chiral anomaly, Nucl. Phys. **B235**, 395 (1984).
- [7] L. Alvarez-Gaume and E. Witten, *Gravitational anomalies*, Nucl. Phys. **B234**, 269 (1984).
- [8] F. Bastianelli and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, *Path integrals and anomalies in curved space*, Cambridge University Press, UK, (2006).
- [9] G. Tian, On a set of polarized Kähler metrics on algebraic manifolds, J. Diff. Geom. **32** 1, 99–130 (1990).
- [10] S. Zelditch, Szegő kernels and a theorem of Tian, Internat. Math. Res. Notices 6, 317–331 (1998).
- [11] D. Catlin, The Bergman kernel and a theorem of Tian, in "Analysis and geometry in several complex variables (Katata, 1997)", Trends Math. Birkhäuser, Boston, 1–23 (1999).
- [12] Z. Lu, On the lower order terms of the asymptotic expansion of Tian-Yau-Zelditch, Amer. J. Math. 122 2, 235–273 (2000).
- [13] S. Bergman, *The Kernel function and conformal mapping*, American Mathematical Society, Provinence, R.I. (1970).
- [14] L. Boutet de Monvel and J. Sjöstrand, Sur la singularité des noyaux de Bergman et de Szegö, Asterisque **34-35**, 123–164 (1976); C. Fefferman, The Bergman kernel and biholomorphic mappings of pseudoconvex domains, Invent. Math. **24**, 1–66 (1974).

- [15] M. R. Douglas and S. Klevtsov, *Bergman Kernel from Path Integral*, accepted to Comm. Math. Phys. arXiv:0808.2451 [hep-th].
- [16] M. B. Green, J. H. Schwarz and E. Witten, Superstring theory, Cambridge University Press, UK, (1987).
- [17] D. H. Phong and J. Sturm, Lectures on stability and constant scalar curvature, [arXiv: 0801.4179].
- [18] S. T. Yau, Open problems in geometry, Proc. Symposia Pure Math. 54, 1–28 (1993).
- [19] S. K. Donaldson, Scalar curvature and projective embeddings. I, J. Diff. Geom. 59 3, 479–522 (2001).
- [20] S. K. Donaldson, Scalar curvature and projective embeddings. II, Q. J. Math. 56 3, 345–356 (2005), [arXiv:math.DG/0407534].
- [21] S. K. Donaldson, Some numerical results in complex differential geometry, [arXiv:math.DG /0512625].
- [22] M. R. Douglas, R. L. Karp, S. Lukic and R. Reinbacher, Numerical Calabi-Yau metrics, J. Math. Phys. 49, 032302 (2008) [arXiv:hep-th/0612075].
- [23] S. Girvin, The Quantum Hall effect: novel excitations and broken symmetries, Topological Aspects of Low Dimensional Systems, Springer-Verlag, Berlin and Les Editions de Physique, Les Ulis, (2000) [arXiv:cond-mat/9907002].
- [24] S. C. Zhang and J. p. Hu, A four dimensional generalization of the quantum Hall effect, Science **294**, 823 (2001) [arXiv:cond-mat/0110572]; Collective excitations at the boundary of a 4D quantum Hall droplet, [arXiv:cond-mat/0112432].
- [25] H. Elvang and J. Polchinski, The quantum Hall effect on \mathbb{R}^4 , [arXiv:hep-th/0209104].
- [26] D. Karabali and V. P. Nair, Quantum Hall effect in higher dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B641, 533 (2002) [arXiv:hep-th/0203264]; The effective action for edge states in higher dimensional quantum Hall systems, Nucl. Phys. B679, 427 (2004) [arXiv:hep-th/0307281].
- [27] D. Karabali and V. P. Nair, Quantum Hall effect in higher dimensions, matrix models and fuzzy geometry, J. Phys. A39, 12735 (2006) [arXiv:hep-th/0606161].
- [28] A. Strominger and C. Vafa, *Microscopic origin of the Bekenstein-Hawking entropy*, Phys. Lett. **B379**, 99 (1996) [arXiv:hep-th/9601029].
- [29] S. Ferrara, R. Kallosh and A. Strominger, N=2 extremal black holes, Phys. Rev. **D52**, 5412 (1995) [arXiv:hep-th/9508072].
- [30] D. Gaiotto, A. Strominger and X. Yin, Superconformal black hole quantum mechanics, JHEP 0511, 017 (2005) [arXiv:hep-th/0412322].
- [31] M. R. Douglas and S. Klevtsov, *Black holes and balanced metrics*, submitted to JHEP [arXiv:0811.0367].

- [32] F. A. Berezin, Quantisation of Kähler manifold, Comm. Math. Phys. 40, 153 (1975).
- [33] N. M. J. Woodhouse, Geometric quantization, Oxford University Press, UK, (1992).
- [34] J. H. Rawnsley, Coherent states and Kähler Manifolds, Quart. J. Math. 28 403-415 (1977).
- [35] J. R. Klauder and E. Onofri, Landau levels and geometric quantization, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A4, 3939 (1989).
- [36] N. Reshetikhin and L. Takhtajan, Deformation quantization of Kähler manifolds, in L.D. Faddeev's Seminar on Mathematical Physics, Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. 201 2, 257-276 (2000) [math.QA/9907171].
- [37] W. D. Kirwin Coherent states in geometric quantization, J. Geom. Phys. 57 2, 531-548 (2007).
- [38] S. Lukic, Balanced metrics and noncommutative Kähler geometry, arXiv:0710.1304 [hep-th].
- [39] C. Iuliu-Lazaroiu, D. McNamee and C. Saemann, Generalized Berezin quantization, Bergman metrics and fuzzy Laplacians, arXiv:0804.4555 [hep-th].
- [40] S. Klevtsov, Bergman kernel from the lowest Landau level, to appear in Proc. of "Theory and Particle Physics: the LHC perspective and beyond", Cargese, (2008).
- [41] L. D. Landau, Diamagnetismus der Metalle, Z. Phys. 64, 629 (1930).
- [42] V. Fock, Bemerkung zur Quantelung des harmonischen Oszillators im Magnetfeld,
 Z. Phys. 47, 446 (1928).
- [43] L. D. Landau and E. M. Lifshitz, Quantum mechanics: nonrelativistic theory, Pergamon Press, (1977).
- [44] A. Zabrodin, Matrix models and growth processes: from viscous flows to the quantum Hall effect, arXiv:hep-th/0412219.
- [45] Y. Aharonov and A. Casher, Ground state of a spin 1/2 charged particle in a twodimensional magnetic field, Phys. Rev. A19, 2461 (1979).
- [46] S. T. Yau, Nonlinear analysis in geometry, Enseignement Math. 33, 109–158 (1986).
- [47] S. Donaldson, Symmetric spaces, Kahler geometry and Hamiltonian dynamics, Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. 196, 13-33 (1999).
- [48] X. Wang, Canonical metrics on stable vector bundles, Comm. Anal. Geom. 13 2, 253–285, (2005).
- [49] X. Dai, K. Liu and X. Ma, On the asymptotic expansion of Bergman kernel, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 1, 339 (2004) [arXiv:math/0404494]; X. Ma and G. Marinescu, Generalized Bergman kernels on symplectic manifolds, Adv. in Math. 27 4, 1756-1815 (2008) [arXiv:math/0411559].

- [50] X. Ma and G. Marinescu, Holomorphic Morse Inequalities and Bergman Kernels, Progress in Math. 254, Birkhäuser, (2007).
- [51] R. Berman, B. Berndtsson and J. Sjöstrand, A direct approach to Bergman kernel asymptotics for positive line bundles, [arXiv:math/0506367].
- [52] W. Ruan, Canonical coordinates and Bergman metrics, Comm. Ana;. Geom. 6 3, 589-631 (1998).
- [53] H. Luo, Geometric criterion for Mumford-Gieseker stability of polarized manifold,
 J. Differential Geom. 49 1, 577-599 (1998).
- [54] J. P. Bourguignon, P. Li and S. T. Yau, Upper bound for the first eigenvalue of. algebraic submanifolds, Comment. Math. Helvetici 69, 199–207 (1994).
- [55] X. Wang and H. P. Yu, Theta function and Bergman metric on abelian varieties, to appear in New York Journal of Math. (2007)
- [56] D. Mumford, Tata lectures on Theta I, Progress in Math. 28, Birkhäuser, (1982).
- [57] E. Onofri, Landau levels on a torus, Int. J. Theor. Phys. 40 2, 537 (2001).
- [58] R. Iengo and D. p. Li, Quantum mechanics and quantum Hall effect on Riemann surfaces, Nucl. Phys. **B413**, 735 (1994) [arXiv:hep-th/9307011].
- [59] S. Nishigaki and A. Kamenev, Replica treatment of non-Hermitian disordered hamiltonians, J. Phys. A35, 4571 (2002), [arXiv:cond-mat/0109126].
- [60] E. Calabi, Isometric embedding of complex manifolds, Ann. Math. 58 1, 1 (1953).
- [61] X. X. Chen and G. Tian, Ricci flow on Kähler-Einstein surfaces, Invent. Math. 147, 487 (2002).
- [62] F. Bastianelli and O. Corradini, On mode regularization of the configuration space path integral in curved space, Phys. Rev. D60, 044014 (1999) [arXiv:hep-th/9810119].
- [63] F. Bastianelli, The Path integral for a particle in curved spaces and Weyl anomalies, Nucl. Phys. B376, 113 (1992) [arXiv:hep-th/9112035].
- [64] F. Bastianelli and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, Trace anomalies from quantum mechanics, Nucl. Phys. B389, 53 (1993) [arXiv:hep-th/9208059].
- [65] V. P. Gusynin and I. A. Shovkovy, Derivative expansion of the effective action for QED in 2+1 and 3+1 dimensions, J. Math. Phys. 40, 5406 (1999) [arXiv:hep-th/9804143].
- [66] A. Dabholkar, A. Sen and S. P. Trivedi, Black hole microstates and attractor without supersymmetry, JHEP 0701, 096 (2007) [arXiv:hep-th/0611143].
- [67] M. R. Douglas, D. Kabat, P. Pouliot and S. H. Shenker, D-branes and short distances in string theory, Nucl. Phys. B485, 85 (1997) [arXiv:hep-th/9608024].
- [68] M. R. Douglas, Two lectures on D-geometry and noncommutative geometry, [arXiv:hep-th/9901146].

- [69] M. R. Douglas and B. R. Greene, Metrics on D-brane orbifolds, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 1, 184 (1998) [arXiv:hep-th/9707214].
- [70] M. T. Grisaru, A. E. M. van de Ven and D. Zanon, Four loop beta function for the N=1 and N=2 supersymmetric nonlinear sigma model in two dimensions, Phys. Lett. **B173**, 423 (1986).
- [71] M. B. Green and J. H. Schwarz, Supersymmetrical string theories, Phys. Lett. B109, 444 (1982).
- [72] A. Simons, A. Strominger, D. M. Thompson and X. Yin, Supersymmetric branes in $AdS_2 \times S^2 \times CY_3$, Phys. Rev. **D71**, 066008 (2005) [arXiv:hep-th/0406121].
- [73] D. Gaiotto, A. Simons, A. Strominger and X. Yin, D0-branes in black hole attractors, [arXiv:hep-th/0412179].
- [74] P. S. Aspinwall, A. Maloney and A. Simons, *Black hole entropy, marginal stability and mirror symmetry*, [arXiv:hep-th/0610033].
- [75] T. Jacobson, Thermodynamics of space-time: the Einstein equation of state, Phys. Rev. Lett. 75, 1260 (1995) [arXiv:gr-qc/9504004].
- [76] C. Eling, R. Guedens and T. Jacobson, Non-equilibrium thermodynamics of spacetime, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 121301 (2006) [arXiv:gr-qc/0602001].
- [77] J. M. Maldacena, A. Strominger and E. Witten, Black hole entropy in M-theory, JHEP 9712, 002 (1997) [arXiv:hep-th/9711053].
- [78] J. de Boer, M. C. N. Cheng, R. Dijkgraaf, J. Manschot and E. Verlinde, A farey tail for attractor black holes, JHEP **0611**, 024 (2006) [arXiv:hep-th/0608059].
- [79] C. P. Bachas, P. Bain and M. B. Green, Curvature terms in D-brane actions and their M-theory origin, JHEP 9905, 011 (1999) [arXiv:hep-th/9903210].
- [80] M. B. Green and P. Vanhove, D-instantons, strings and M-theory, Phys. Lett. B408, 122 (1997) [arXiv:hep-th/9704145].
- [81] M. Marino, R. Minasian, G. W. Moore and A. Strominger, Nonlinear instantons from supersymmetric p-branes, JHEP 0001, 005 (2000) [arXiv:hep-th/9911206].
- [82] V. Balasubramanian and F. Larsen, On D-branes and black holes in four dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B478, 199 (1996) [arXiv:hep-th/9604189].
- [83] R. C. Myers, *Dielectric-branes*, JHEP **9912**, 022 (1999) [arXiv:hep-th/9910053].
- [84] B. de Wit, J. Hoppe and H. Nicolai, On the quantum mechanics of supermembranes, Nucl. Phys. B305, 545 (1988).
- [85] T. Banks, W. Fischler, S. H. Shenker and L. Susskind, M theory as a matrix model: A conjecture, Phys. Rev. D55, 5112 (1997) [arXiv:hep-th/9610043].
- [86] A. Iqbal, N. Nekrasov, A. Okounkov and C. Vafa, Quantum foam and topological strings, [arXiv:hep-th/0312022].

- [87] F. Denef and G. W. Moore, Split states, entropy enigmas, holes and halos, [arXiv:hep-th/0702146].
- [88] A. Neitzke and C. Vafa, Topological strings and their physical applications, [arXiv:hep-th/0410178].
- [89] M. Marino, Les Houches lectures on matrix models and topological strings, [arXiv:hep-th/0410165].

Chapter 6

Curriculum Vitae Semyon Klevtsov

Degrees

September 2004 – present Ph.D. in Physics, Rutgers University

January 2003 M.S. in Physics, Moscow State University, Russia

Positions Held

since October 2009 postdoc, ULB, Brussels

September 2008 – June 2009 Visitor, Simons Center For Geometry

and Physics, Stony Brook University

September 2007 Visitor, IHES, Bures-sur-Yvette, France

January 2008 - June 2009 Graduate Assistant, Rutgers University

September 2006 – December 2007 Teaching Assistant, Rutgers University

September 2004 – June 2006 Graduate Fellow, Rutgers University

Publications

- S. Klevtsov, Bergman kernel from the lowest Landau level, to appear in the Proceedings of "Theory and Particle Physics: the LHC perspective and beyond", Cargese 2008
- M. R. Douglas and S. Klevtsov, Balanced metrics and black holes, submitted to JHEP, arXiv:0808.2451 [hep-th]

- M. R. Douglas and S. Klevtsov, Bergman kernel from path integral, accepted to Comm. Math. Phys., arXiv:0808.2451 [hep-th]
- S. Klevtsov, Connecting SLE and minisuperspace Liouville gravity, arXiv:0709.3664 [hep-th]
- D. V. Galtsov, S. E. Klevtsov and D. G. Orlov, D instanton on the linear-dilaton background, Phys. Atom. Nucl. 70:1568-1571, 2007; Yad. Fiz. 70:1614-1627, 2007
- D. Gal'tsov, S. Klevtsov, D. Orlov and G. Clement, More on general p-brane solutions, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A21:3575-3604, 2006, hep-th/0508070
- D. V. Galtsov, S. E. Klevtsov and D. G. Orlov, Cylindrical D-instantons, Grav. Cosmol. 11:127-131, 2005
- S. Klevtsov, Yang-Mills theory from string field theory on D-branes, Proceedings of "Progress in string, field and particle theory", Cargese, 425-428, 2002
- S. Klevtsov, On vertex operator construction of quantum affine algebras, Theor.
 Math. Phys. 154, 2: 201-208, 2008; Teor. Mat. Fiz. 154, 2: 240-248, 2008, hep-th/0110148